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         THE REGISTRANT HEREBY AMENDS THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON SUCH DATE
OR DATES AS MAY BE NECESSARY TO DELAY ITS EFFECTIVE DATE UNTIL THE REGISTRANT
SHALL FILE A FURTHER AMENDMENT WHICH SPECIFICALLY STATES THAT THIS REGISTRATION
STATEMENT SHALL THEREAFTER BECOME EFFECTIVE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 8(A) OF
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT
SHALL BECOME EFFECTIVE ON SUCH DATE AS THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION,
ACTING PURSUANT TO SUCH SECTION 8(A), MAY DETERMINE.

         INFORMATION CONTAINED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO COMPLETION OR AMENDMENT. A
REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATING TO THESE SECURITIES HAS BEEN FILED WITH THE
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION. THESE SECURITIES MAY NOT BE SOLD NOR MAY
OFFERS TO BUY BE ACCEPTED PRIOR TO THE TIME THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT BECOMES
EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE AN OFFER TO SELL OR THE
SOLICITATION OF AN OFFER TO BUY NOR SHALL THERE BE ANY SALE OF THESE SECURITIES
IN ANY STATE IN WHICH SUCH OFFER, SOLICITATION OR SALE WOULD BE UNLAWFUL PRIOR
TO THE REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATION UNDER THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY SUCH
STATE.

                  SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED AUGUST 15, 2002

                                   3M COMPANY
                                 277,800 SHARES
                                  COMMON STOCK

         This prospectus relates to the public offering, which is not being
underwritten, of 277,800 shares of our common stock, par value $0.01 per share.
Selling stockholders named in this document together with any of their pledgees,
donees, transferees or other successors in interest that receive such shares as
a gift, partnership distribution or other non-sale related transfer are
collectively known as the selling stockholders. Selling stockholders may offer
the shares from time to time.

         The prices at which such selling stockholders may sell the shares will
be determined by the prevailing market price for the shares or in negotiated
transactions. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the
shares.

         We originally issued the shares in connection with an Asset Purchase
Agreement between Emulsion Technologies, Inc., an Ohio corporation, and us,
dated June 14, 2002. We issued the shares pursuant to an exemption from the
registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act"),
provided under its Section 4(2). We are registering the shares pursuant to the
Asset Purchase Agreement.

         Our common stock is listed on the New York, Chicago, Pacific and Swiss
stock
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exchanges under the symbol "MMM." On August 8, 2002, the average of the high and
low price for the common stock on the New York Stock Exchange was $124.1750.

         NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY OTHER REGULATORY
BODY HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THESE SECURITIES OR PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY
OR ADEQUACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL
OFFENSE.

                             ----------------------

                 The date of this prospectus is August __, 2002.
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         YOU SHOULD RELY ONLY ON THE INFORMATION CONTAINED OR INCORPORATED BY
REFERENCE IN THIS PROSPECTUS AND IN ANY ACCOMPANYING PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT. NO
ONE HAS BEEN AUTHORIZED TO PROVIDE YOU WITH DIFFERENT INFORMATION.

         YOU SHOULD NOT ASSUME THAT THE INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS OR ANY
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT IS ACCURATE AS OF ANY DATE OTHER THAT THE DATE ON THE
FRONT OF THE DOCUMENTS.

         THE SHARES OF COMMON STOCK ARE NOT BEING OFFERED IN ANY JURISDICTION
WHERE THE OFFER IS NOT PERMITTED.

                                   THE COMPANY

         3M was incorporated in 1929 under the laws of the State of Delaware to
continue operations, begun in 1902, of a Minnesota corporation of the same name.
3M's principal executive offices are located at 3M Center, St. Paul, Minnesota
55144 (telephone: 651-733-1110).

         3M is an integrated enterprise characterized by substantial
intercompany cooperation in research, manufacturing and marketing of products.
3M's business has developed from its research and technology in coating and
bonding for coated abrasives, the company's original product. Coating and
bonding is the process of applying one material to another, such as abrasive
granules to paper or cloth (coated abrasives), adhesives to a backing
(pressure-sensitive tapes), ceramic coating to granular mineral (roofing
granules), glass beads to plastic backing (reflective sheeting), and low-tack
adhesives to paper (repositionable notes).

         3M is among the leading manufacturers of products for many of the
markets it serves. In all cases, 3M products are subject to direct or indirect
competition. Most 3M products
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involve expertise in product development, manufacturing and marketing, and are
subject to competition from products manufactured and sold by other technically
oriented companies.

         Our strategic business units have been aggregated into six reportable
segments: Industrial Markets, Health Care Markets, Transportation, Graphics and
Safety Markets, Consumer and Office Markets, Electro and Communications Markets
and Specialty Material Markets. These segments bring together common or related
3M technologies, enhancing the development of innovative products and services
and providing for efficient sharing of business resources. These segments have
worldwide responsibility for virtually all 3M product lines. A few miscellaneous
businesses and staff-sponsored products, as well as various corporate assets and
corporate overhead expenses, are not assigned to the segments.

                                  RISK FACTORS

         An investment in our common stock involves a number of risks, some of
which could be substantial and are inherent in our businesses. You should
consider the following factors carefully before deciding to purchase shares of
our common stock. Additional risks not presently known to 3M or that 3M
currently deems immaterial may also impair 3M's business operations. Actual
future results and trends may differ materially from historical results or those
anticipated depending on a variety of factors, including, but not limited to,
the following:

         3M'S BUSINESS MAY BE AFFECTED BY THE EFFECTS OF, AND CHANGES IN,
WORLDWIDE ECONOMIC CONDITIONS - 3M operates in more than 60 countries and
derives more than half of its revenues from sales outside the United States.
3M's business may be affected by factors in other countries that are beyond its
control, such as downturns in economic activity in a specific country or region;
social, political or labor conditions in a specific country or region; or
potential adverse foreign tax consequences.

         FOREIGN CURRENCY EXCHANGE RATES AND FLUCTUATIONS IN THOSE RATES MAY
AFFECT 3M'S ABILITY TO REALIZE PROJECTED GROWTH RATES IN ITS SALES AND NET
EARNINGS AND ITS RESULTS OF OPERATIONS. - Because 3M derives more than half of
its revenues from sales outside the United States, 3M's ability to realize
projected growth rates in its sales and net earnings and its results of
operations could be adversely affected if the United States dollar strengthens
significantly against foreign currencies.



         3M'S GROWTH OBJECTIVES ARE LARGELY DEPENDENT ON THE TIMING AND MARKET
ACCEPTANCE OF ITS NEW PRODUCT OFFERINGS.- 3M's growth objectives are largely
dependent on its ability to renew its pipeline of new products and to bring
those products to market. This ability may be adversely affected by difficulties
or delays in product development, such as the inability to:

       o      identify viable new products;

       o      successfully complete clinical trials and obtain regulatory
              approvals;

       o      obtain adequate intellectual property protection; or

       o      gain market acceptance of new products.
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         3M'S FUTURE RESULTS ARE SUBJECT TO FLUCTUATIONS IN THE COSTS OF
PURCHASED COMPONENTS AND MATERIALS DUE TO MARKET DEMAND, CURRENCY EXCHANGE
RISKS, SHORTAGES AND OTHER FACTORS. - 3M depends on various components and
materials for the manufacturing of its products. Although 3M has not experienced
any difficulty in obtaining components and materials, it is possible that any of
its supplier relationships could be terminated in the future. Any sustained
interruption in 3M's receipt of adequate supplies could have a material adverse
effect on it. In addition, while 3M has a process to minimize volatility in
component and material pricing, no assurance can be given that 3M will be able
to successfully manage price fluctuations due to market demand, currency risks,
or shortages or that future price fluctuations will not have a material adverse
effect on it.

         3M'S ACQUISITIONS, DIVESTITURES AND STRATEGIC ALLIANCES MAY NOT BE
BENEFICIAL TO 3M. - As part of 3M's strategy for growth, it has made and may
continue to make acquisitions, divestitures and strategic alliances. However,
there can be no assurance that any of these will be completed or beneficial to
3M.

         3M IS THE SUBJECT OF VARIOUS LEGAL PROCEEDINGS. - The current estimates
of the potential impact on 3M's consolidated financial position, results of
operations and cash flows for its legal proceedings are predictions made by 3M
about the future and should be considered forward-looking statements. These
estimates could change in the future. 3M and some of its subsidiaries are named
as defendants in a number of actions, governmental proceedings and claims,
including environmental proceedings and products liability claims involving
products now or formerly manufactured and sold by 3M.

         As for products liability claims, as reported in its Annual Report on
Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001, 3M and various other companies
have been named as defendants in a number of claims and lawsuits the vast
majority of which purportedly relate to the alleged use of company's mask and
respirator products and seek damages from the company and other defendants for
alleged personal injury from occupational exposure to asbestos or, less
frequently, silica found in products manufactured by other defendants. The
remaining lawsuits and claims generally allege personal injury from occupational
exposure to asbestos from unspecified products claimed to have been manufactured
by the company or other defendants and/or from specialty products containing
asbestos manufactured by the company and/or other defendants many years ago. In
some actions, the claimants seek damages as well as other relief, which, if
granted, would require substantial expenditures. 3M has accrued various
liabilities, which represent reasonable estimates of its probable liabilities
for these matters. 3M also has recorded receivables for the probable amount of
insurance recoverable with respect to these matters.

         For a more detailed discussion of legal proceedings involving 3M, see
the discussion of "Legal Proceedings" in Part II, Item 1 of 3M's Quarterly
Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2002, which is incorporated by
reference into this prospectus.

                    WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

         3M files reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC
under the Exchange Act. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further
information on the public reference rooms. You may read and copy this
information at the following locations of the SEC:
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Public Reference Room   Northeast Regional Office  Chicago Regional Office
450 Fifth Street, N.W.  233 Broadway               Citicorp Center
Room 1024               New York, New York 10279   500 West Madison Street



Washington, D.C. 20549                             Suite 1400
                                                   Chicago, Illinois 60661-2511

         You may also obtain copies of this information by mail from the Public
Reference Section of the SEC, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Room 1024, Washington,
D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. The SEC also maintains an Internet World Wide
Web site that contains reports, proxy statements and other information about
issuers, including 3M, who file electronically with the SEC. The address of that
site is http://www.sec.gov. You can also inspect reports, proxy statements and
other information about 3M at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, 20
Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

         The SEC allows 3M to "incorporate by reference" information into this
prospectus. This means that 3M can disclose important information to you by
referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information
incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus, except
for any information that is superseded by information that is included directly
in this prospectus.

         This prospectus incorporates by reference the documents listed below
that 3M has previously filed with the SEC. These documents contain important
information about 3M and its finances. Some of these filings have been amended
by later filings, which are also listed below.

3M COMMISSION FILINGS (FILE NO. 1-3285)           DATE/PERIOD
- ---------------------------------------           -----------

    Description of 3M's common stock              Dated July 31, 2000, as
    contained in 3M's Registration Statement      amended on August 18, 2000
    on Form S-3

    Annual Report on Form 10-K                    Year ended December 31, 2001

    Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q                Quarters ended March 31, 2002
                                                  and June 30, 2002

    Current Reports on Form 8-K                   Dated March 5, 2002 and
                                                  April 9, 2002

         3M incorporates by reference any additional documents that it may file
with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act,
between the date of this prospectus and the date our offering is completed.
These documents include periodic reports, including Quarterly Reports on Form
10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, as well as proxy statements.

         You can obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference in this
prospectus from the SEC through the SEC's web site at the address provided
above. Documents incorporated by reference are also available from 3M without
charge, excluding any exhibits to those documents, unless the exhibit is
specifically incorporated by reference as an exhibit in this proxy
statement/prospectus. You can obtain these documents by requesting them in
writing or by telephone from 3M at the following addresses:

                                       6

                                   3M Company
                                    3M Center
                            St. Paul, Minnesota 55144
                          Attention: Investor Relations
                        Telephone number: (651) 733-8206

         If you request any incorporated documents from 3M, they will be mailed
to you by first class mail, or another equally prompt means, within one business
day after receipt of your request.

                                 USE OF PROCEEDS

         All net proceeds from the sale of the common stock covered by this
prospectus will go to the selling stockholders who offer and sell their shares.
We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the common stock by the
selling stockholders.

                              PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

         3M is registering 277,800 shares of our common stock (the "Shares") on
behalf of the selling stockholders who may sell the Shares from time to time.
The selling stockholders will act independently of 3M in making decisions with
respect to the timing, manner and size of each sale. The sales may be made on
one or more exchanges or otherwise, at prices and at terms then prevailing or at
prices related to the then current market price, or in negotiated transactions.
The selling stockholders may effect such transactions by selling the Shares to
or through broker-dealers. The Shares may be sold by one or more of, or a
combination of, the following:



       o      a block trade in which a broker-dealer will attempt to sell the
              Shares as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block
              as principal to facilitate the transaction,

       o      purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by such
              broker-dealer for its account,

       o      ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the
              broker solicits purchasers, and

         When selling the Shares, the selling stockholders may enter into
hedging transactions. For example, the selling stockholders may:

       o      enter into transactions involving short sales of the Shares by
              broker-dealers;

       o      sell Shares short themselves and deliver the Shares registered
              hereby to settle such short sales or to close out stock loans
              incurred in connection with their short positions;

       o      enter into option or other types of transactions that require the
              selling stockholder to deliver Shares to a broker-dealer or other
              person, who will then resell or transfer the Shares under this
              prospectus; or
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       o      loan or pledge the Shares to a broker-dealer or other person, who
              may sell the loaned shares or, in the event of default, sell the
              pledged shares.

         The selling stockholders may negotiate and pay broker-dealers or other
persons commissions, discounts or concessions for their services. Broker-dealers
or other persons engaged by the selling shareholders may allow other
broker-dealers or other persons to participate in resales. However, the selling
stockholders and any broker-dealers or such other persons involved in the sale
or resale of the Shares may qualify as "underwriters" within the meaning of the
Section 2(a)(11) of the Securities Act. In addition, the broker-dealers' or
their affiliates' commissions, discounts or concessions may qualify as
underwriters' compensation under the Securities Act. If the selling stockholders
qualify as "underwriters," they will be subject to the prospectus delivery
requirements of Section 5(b)(2) of the Securities Act.

         In addition to selling their Shares under this prospectus, the selling
stockholders may:

       o      agree to indemnify any broker-dealer or agent against certain
              liabilities related to the selling of the Shares, including
              liabilities arising under the Securities Act;

       o      transfer their Shares in other ways not involving market makers or
              established trading markets, including directly by gift,
              distribution, or other transfer; or

       o      sell their Shares under Rule 144 of the Securities Act rather than
              under this prospectus, if the transaction meets the requirements
              of Rule 144.

         The selling stockholders have advised 3M that they have not entered
into any agreements, understandings or arrangements with any underwriters or
broker-dealers regarding the sale of the Shares and that there is no underwriter
or coordinating broker acting in connection with the proposed sale of Shares by
selling stockholders.

         The Shares may be sold only through registered or licensed brokers or
dealers if required under applicable state securities laws. In addition, in
certain states the Shares may not be sold unless they have been registered or
qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from the registration
or qualification requirement is available and is complied with.

         Under applicable rules and regulations under the Exchange Act, any
person engaged in the distribution of the Shares may not simultaneously engage
in market making activities with respect to our common stock for a period of one
business day prior to the commencement of such distribution. In addition, each
selling stockholder will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act
and the associated rules and regulations under the Exchange Act, including
Regulation M, which provisions may limit the timing of purchases and sales of
Shares by the selling stockholders. 3M will make copies of this prospectus
available to the selling stockholders and has informed them of the need for
delivery of copies of this prospectus to purchasers at or prior to the time of
any sale of the Shares.



         Additional information related to the selling stockholders and the plan
of distribution may be provided in one or more supplemental prospectuses.

         3M will bear all costs, expenses and fees in connection with the
registration of the
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Shares. The selling stockholders will bear all commissions and discounts, if
any, attributable to the sales of the Shares.

                              SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

         The following table sets forth the number of Shares owned by the
selling stockholders. In the past three years, none of the selling stockholders
has had a material relationship with 3M. No estimate can be given as to the
number of Shares that will be held by the selling stockholders after completion
of this offering because the selling stockholders may offer all or some of the
Shares and because the selling stockholders have advised us that there currently
are no agreements, arrangements or understandings with respect to the sale of
any of the Shares. The Shares covered by this prospectus may be offered from
time to time by the selling stockholders named below.

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>

- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS                                        SHARES                  SHARES WHICH
                                                            BENEFICIALLY            MAY BE SOLD
                                                            OWNED PRIOR TO          PURSUANT TO THIS
                                                            THE OFFERING (1)        PROSPECTUS (2)
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
<S>                                                                 <C>                 <C>
Richard L. Fowler & Joyce E. Fowler Jt. Ten.                        125,010             125,010
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Joyce E. Fowler TTEE Richard L. Fowler Grantor Retained
Annuity Trust                                                        13,890              13,890
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Gregory Lampe & Marleen Lampe Jt. Ten.                              138,900             138,900
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
TOTAL                                                               277,800             277,800
- ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
</TABLE>

(1)    Represents beneficial ownership of less than one percent of 3M's
       outstanding capitalization.

(2)    The registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part also
       shall cover any additional shares of our common stock which become
       issuable in connection with the Shares by reason of any stock dividend,
       stock split, recapitalization or other similar transaction effected
       without the receipt of consideration which results in an increase in the
       number of 3M's outstanding shares of common stock.

                                  LEGAL MATTERS

         Gregg M. Larson, who is our Assistant General Counsel, or another one
of our lawyers, will issue an opinion about the validity of the Shares offered
in this prospectus, as well as other relevant legal matters. Mr. Larson
beneficially owns, or has options to acquire, a number of shares of our common
stock, which represents less than 1% of the total outstanding common stock.

                                     EXPERTS

         The audited financial statements incorporated into this prospectus by
reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001
have been so incorporated
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in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent
accountants, given on the authority of that firm as experts in auditing and
accounting.

INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

         With respect to our unaudited interim financial information for the
three-month periods ended March 31, 2002 and 2001 and the three- and six-month



periods ended June 30, 2002 and 2001, incorporated by reference in this
prospectus, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP have reported that they have applied
limited procedures in accordance with professional standards for a review of
such information. However their separate reports dated April 22, 2002 and July
22, 2002 incorporated by reference herein, state that they did not audit and
they do not express an opinion on that unaudited interim financial information.
Accordingly, the degree of reliance on their report on such information should
be restricted in light of the limited nature of the review procedures applied.
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP is not subject to the liability provisions of Section
11 of the Securities Act for their report on the unaudited interim financial
information because that report is not a "report" or a "part" of the
registration statement prepared or certified by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
within the meaning of Sections 7 and 11 of the Securities Act.

         WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANY PERSON TO MAKE A STATEMENT THAT DIFFERS FROM
WHAT IS IN THIS PROSPECTUS. IF ANY PERSON DOES MAKE A STATEMENT THAT DIFFERS
FROM WHAT IS IN THIS PROSPECTUS, YOU SHOULD NOT RELY ON IT. THIS PROSPECTUS IS
NOT AN OFFER TO SELL, NOR IS IT SEEKING AN OFFER TO BUY, THESE SECURITIES IN ANY
STATE IN WHICH THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT PERMITTED. THE INFORMATION IN THIS
PROSPECTUS IS COMPLETE AND ACCURATE AS OF ITS DATE, BUT THE INFORMATION MAY
CHANGE AFTER THAT DATE.

                               ------------------
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                                     PART II

                     INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14.  Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

         The following table sets forth the estimated expenses in connection
with the offering described in this registration statement.

         SEC registration fee....................................     $  3,174
         Legal fees and expenses.................................       10,000
         Auditors' fees and expenses.............................        3,000
         Miscellaneous expenses..................................        5,000
                  TOTAL..........................................     $ 21,174

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

         Our Certificate of Incorporation eliminates the liability of directors
to the fullest extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of
Delaware, which currently permits a corporation to eliminate the liability of a
director for monetary damages for breach of the duty of care, subject to
appropriate stockholder approval. In addition, our Bylaws contain provisions
entitling directors, officers, and employees to indemnification to the fullest
extent permitted by current Delaware law.

Item 16. Exhibits.

     Exhibit  Description
       No.
       2.1    Asset Purchase Agreement between 3M Company and Emulsion
              Technologies, Inc.
       5.1    Opinion of Gregg M. Larson, Assistant General Counsel of 3M as to
              the legality of the securities being registered and consent to the
              use of the opinion in this registration statement.
       15     Awareness Letter of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP (regarding interim
              financial information)
              Consents of counsel and experts:
       23.1   Gregg M. Larson (included in opinion filed as Exhibit 5.1)
       23.2   PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
       24.1   Powers of Attorney

Item 17.  Undertakings.

       (a)    The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:

              (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being
       made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

                     (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3)
              of the Securities Act of 1933;
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                     (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events
              arising after the effective date of the registration statement, or
              the most recent post-effective amendment thereof, which,
              individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change
              in the information set forth in the registration statement.
              Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume
              of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities
              offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any
              deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum
              offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed
              with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate,
              the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent
              change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the
              "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective
              registration statement;

                     (iii) To include any material information with respect to
              the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the
              registration statement or any material change to such information
              in the registration statement;



       provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply
       if the registration statement is on Form S-3, Form S-8 or Form F-3, and
       the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by
       those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished
       to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of
       the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the registration
       statement.

              (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the
       Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be
       deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities
       offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall
       be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof;

              (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective
       amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at
       the termination of the offering;

         (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of
determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the
Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the
Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the registration
statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the
securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time
shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

         (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the
Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling
persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise,
the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and
Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed
in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a
claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by
the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or
controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action,
suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person
in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless
in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling
precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether
such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the
Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

                                      II-2

       (d)    The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that:

                     (1) For purposes of determining any liability under the
              Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of
              the prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in
              reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus
              filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or
              497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this
              registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.

                     (2) For the purposes of determining any liability under the
              Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that
              contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new
              registration statement relating to the securities offered therein,
              and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed
              to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
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                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the
Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all
of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration



statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly
authorized, in the City of St. Paul, and State of Minnesota, on the 15th day of
August, 2002.

                           3M COMPANY

                           By  /s/ Gregg M. Larson
                               -------------------
                           Name: Gregg M. Larson
                           Title: Assistant General Counsel and Secretary

     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1993, as amended,
this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities and on the dates as indicated.

                Signature                                      Title
                ---------                                      -----

                   *                       Chairman of the Board, Chief
- --------------------------------------     Executive Officer and Director
W. James McNerney, Jr.

                   *                       Senior Vice President and Chief
- --------------------------------------     Financial Officer (Principal
Patrick D. Campbell                        Financial and Accounting Officer)

                   *                       Vice President and Controller
- --------------------------------------
Ronald G. Nelson

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Linda G. Alvarado

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Edward A. Brennan

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Vance D. Coffman

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Edward M. Liddy

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Aulana L. Peters

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Rozanne L. Ridgway

                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Kevin W. Sharer
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                   *                                  Director
- --------------------------------------
Louis W. Sullivan

* By:  /s/ Gregg M. Larson
       -------------------
       Gregg M. Larson
       Attorney-in-fact
       Date:  August 15, 2002
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Exhibit 2.1 PLAN OF REORGANIZATION AND ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT
            ---------------------------------------------------

         THIS PLAN OF REORGANIZATION AND ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT, is made and
entered into as of June 14, 2002, by and among Emulsion Technologies, Inc., an
Ohio corporation ("Seller"), Gregory A. Lampe ("Lampe"), Richard L. Fowler
("Fowler") and Joyce E. Fowler, Trustee of the Richard L. Fowler Retained
Annuity Trust u/a dated August 31, 1998 ("Fowler Trust" and together with Lampe
and Fowler, collectively referred to as the "Shareholders") and 3M COMPANY, a
Delaware corporation ("Purchaser"), with reference to the following RECITALS:

         A. Seller, together with the Emtech Affiliates (as hereinafter
defined), is collectively engaged in the business of manufacturing and selling
pressure sensitive label stock. Such business operations of Seller have been
carried on as a distinct business under the name of Emtech. Shareholders are the
sole owners, of record and beneficially, of all of Seller's issued and
outstanding capital stock.

         B. Seller is a party to the following agreements with the Emtech
Affiliates in connection with the operation of its business (collectively, the
"Emtech Agreements"): (i) that certain Manufacturing Agreement dated January 1,
1987, as amended, between Seller and Emtech Manufacturing Corp., an Ohio
corporation formerly known as Roton Corp. ("Emtech")("Manufacturing Agreement");
(ii) Indemnification Agreement dated March 2, 1998, as amended, between Seller
and Emtech ("Emtech Indemnification Agreement"); (iii) Lease dated May 1, 1996,
as amended, between Seller and Emtech ("Emtech Lease"); and (iv) Lease of
Personal Property dated January 1, 1987, as amended, between Seller and Barmac,
Inc., an Ohio corporation ("Barmac") as successor to Barbara McFarland ("Barmac
Lease"). Emtech and BarMac are hereinafter collectively referred to as the
"Emtech Affiliates"

         C. Purchaser is engaged through its Engineering Adhesives Division, in
the business of manufacturing and selling adhesives, and desires to purchase all
of the above-described business operations of Seller. All of such business
operations of Seller, except the Excluded Assets hereunder, are referred to
herein as the "Business".

         D. Subject only to the limitations and exclusions contained in this
Agreement and on the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth, Seller desires
to sell and Purchaser desires to purchase the Business, its operations, and the
assets of Seller used therein.

         E. Simultaneous with the execution of this Agreement, Purchaser and the
Emtech Affiliates have entered into certain agreements pursuant to which
Purchaser has agreed to acquire and the Emtech Affiliates have agreed to sell
all of the assets of the Emtech Affiliates used in the operation of their
businesses ("Emtech Purchase Agreements").

         F. The parties acknowledge that they intend that the transaction
described in this Agreement will be classified for federal income tax purposes
as a tax-free reorganization
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pursuant to Section 368(a)(1)(C) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as
amended (the "Code").

         NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the recitals and of the respective
covenants, representations, warranties and agreements herein contained, and
intending to be legally bound hereby, the parties hereto hereby agree as
follows:

ARTICLE I - PURCHASE AND SALE
- -----------------------------

       1.1 Agreement to Sell. At the Closing hereunder (as defined in Section
2.1 hereof) and except as otherwise specifically provided in this Section 1.1,
Seller shall grant, sell, convey, assign, transfer and deliver to Purchaser,
upon and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, all right, title
and interest of Seller in and to (a) the Business as a going concern, (b) the
names "Emulsion Technologies, Inc., Emtech Manufacturing Corp., and Barmac, Inc.
(the "Names") and all goodwill associated therewith, and (c) all of the assets,
properties and rights of Seller constituting the Business or used therein, of
every kind and description, real, personal and mixed, tangible and intangible,
wherever situated (which Business, name, goodwill, assets, properties and rights
are herein sometimes called the "Assets"), but excluding the Excluded Assets,
free and clear of all mortgages, liens, pledges, security interests, charges,
claims, restrictions and encumbrances of any nature whatsoever except Permitted
Liens as defined in Section 3.1.17 hereof.

              1.1.1 Included Assets. The Assets shall include without limitation



       the following assets, properties and rights of Seller as of the Closing
       Date used directly or indirectly in the conduct of, or generated by or
       constituting, or owned by the Business, except as otherwise expressly set
       forth in Section 1.1.2 hereof:

                     (a) all the land, structures, improvements and fixtures and
              all water lines, rights of way, uses, licenses, easements,
              hereditaments, tenements and appurtenances belonging or
              appertaining thereto, as more fully described on attached
              Disclosure Schedule 3.1.30;

                     (b) Transferred Employees (as defined in Section 7.1(a)) of
              the Business;

                     (c) all machinery, equipment, tools, vehicles, furniture,
              furnishings, leasehold improvements, goods, and other tangible
              personal property;

                     (d) all cash or cash equivalents in transit, in hand or in
              bank accounts;

                     (e) all prepaid items, unbilled costs and fees, and
              accounts, notes and other receivables;
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                     (f) all supplies and inventories and office and other
              supplies;

                     (g) to the extent permitted by applicable law, all rights
              under any written or oral contract, agreement, lease, plan,
              instrument, registration, license, certificate of occupancy, other
              permit or approval of any nature, or other document, commitment,
              arrangement, undertaking, practice or authorization;

                     (h) all rights under any patent, trademark, service mark,
              trade name, domain name or copyright, whether registered or
              unregistered and any applications therefore that are used in the
              Business;

                     (i) all technologies, methods, formulations, data bases,
              product designations, trade secrets, know-how, inventions,
              websites, and other intellectual property used in the Business or
              under development;

                     (j) all computer software owned by the Business (including
              documentation and related object and source codes) and
              transferable computer software used in the Business;

                     (k) all rights or choses in action arising out of
              occurrences before or after the Closing, including without
              limitation all rights under express or implied warranties relating
              to the Assets;

                     (l) all assets and properties reflected on the Closing
              Balance Sheet as defined in Section 1.5; and

                     (m) all information, files, records, data, plans, contracts
              and recorded knowledge, including customer and supplier lists,
              related to the foregoing.

                     1.1.2 Excluded Assets. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the
              Assets shall not include any of the following ("Excluded Assets"):

                     (a) the corporate seals, certificates of incorporation,
              minute books, stock books, books of account or other records
              having to do with corporate organization of Seller;

                     (b) the rights which accrue or will accrue to Seller under
              this Agreement;

                     (c) the assets owned or leased by the Emtech Affiliates
              used in connection with the operation of their businesses and
              which are being acquired by Purchaser under the Emtech Purchase
              Agreements;
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                     (d) all tax refunds due to Seller or Shareholders which are
              attributable to the ownership of the Assets or operation of the



              Business by Seller prior to the Closing Date or resulting from the
              consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby;

                     (e) the insurance policies owned by Seller and/or
              Shareholders and described on Schedule 1.1.2(e) hereto and the
              cash surrender value of such policies as of the Closing Date
              (current estimated value - $8,500) and all claims thereunder; and

                     (f) the assets, properties or rights set forth on Schedule
              1.1.2.

       1.2 Agreement to Purchase. At the Closing hereunder, Purchaser shall
purchase the Assets from Seller, upon and subject to the terms and conditions of
this Agreement and in reliance on the representations, warranties and covenants
of Seller and Shareholders contained herein, in exchange for the Purchase Price
(hereinafter defined in Section 1.3 hereof). In addition, Purchaser shall assume
at the Closing and agree to pay, discharge or perform, as appropriate, the
Assumed Liabilities provided in Section 1.4 of this Agreement. Except as
specifically provided in Section 1.4 hereof, Purchaser shall not assume or be
responsible for any liabilities or obligations of the Business or Seller or
Shareholders.

       1.3 The Purchase Price.

              1.3.1 Purchase Price. The Purchase Price shall be an amount equal
       to:

                     (a) Thirty Five Million Dollars ($35,000,000.00);

                     (b) (i) less the amount, if any, by which the Net Assets
              (as hereinafter defined), on the Closing Date as reflected on the
              Closing Balance Sheet (as hereinafter defined) is less than Three
              Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($3,500,00); or (ii) plus
              the amount, if any, by which the Net Assets on the Closing Date as
              reflected on the Closing Balance Sheet exceeds Three Million Five
              Hundred Thousand Dollars ($3,500,000).

                     (c) After the Closing Date, the Purchase Price shall be
              adjusted, as applicable as follows: (i) downwards by the amount,
              if any, by which the Net Assets on the Closing Date as reflected
              on the Closing Balance Sheet is less than Three Million Five
              Hundred Thousand Dollars ($3,500,000) (the "Downwards
              Adjustment"), or (ii) upwards by the amount, if any, by which the
              sum of the Net Assets on the Closing Date as reflected on the
              Closing Balance Sheet exceeds Three Million Five Hundred Thousand
              Dollars ($3,500,000) (the "Upwards Adjustment"). Notwithstanding
              any provision herein to the contrary, there shall be no Downwards
              Adjustment if the Net Assets under this Agreement and under the
              Emtech Purchase Agreement collectively are equal to Six Million
              Dollars ($6,000,000) or more in the aggregate.
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As used herein, "NET ASSETS" means the amount by which the book value of the
Assets exceeds the value of the Assumed Liabilities assumed by Purchaser under
section 1.4, as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting
principles, consistently applied ("GAAP"). For purposes of calculating Net
Assets, the reserves or allowances for bad debt expense, product warranty
expense and obsolete or defective inventory on the Closing Date Balance Sheet
shall not exceed the reserves or allowances set forth on the Interim Balance
Sheet which are as follows: (i) reserve/allowance for bad debt expense -
$60,000; (ii) reserve/allowance for product warranty - $0; and (iii)
reserve/allowance for obsolete and defective inventory - $0. The Closing Date
Balance Sheet shall reflect a bonus receivable or prepaid asset in the
approximate amount of $116,667 based upon a proration of the annual bonus due
from Solutia (see Schedule 3.1.6 item 8). The Closing Date Balance Sheet will
not reflect an accrual for personal property taxes due and payable on or after
December 31, 2002 (see schedule 3.1.6, Item 9).

              1.3.2 Payment of Purchase Price.

                     (a) The Purchase Price shall be payable in shares of voting
              Common Stock of 3M Company ("Common Stock"). The number of shares
              of Common Stock to be issued ("3M Shares") shall be based on the
              average closing price of the Common Stock for the three
              consecutive trading days immediately before the Closing Date
              (which is currently expected to be the period from July 10, 2002
              through July 12, 2002) (the "Per Share Value"). For purposes of
              this Section 1.3.2(a) the closing price of the Common Stock as
              reported in the Wall Street Journal shall be used. All 3M Shares
              to be issued and delivered by Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement
              have been duly authorized and will be, upon Closing, validly



              issued, fully paid, and nonassessable.

                     (b) On the Closing Date, Purchaser shall (i) issue to
              Seller, on account of the Purchase Price, a stock certificate
              registered in the name of Seller and representing ninety-five
              percent (95%) of the number of shares of Common Stock determined
              in accordance with paragraph (a) of this Section 1.3.2 (the
              "Seller Closing Payment"), and (ii) issue to the Escrow Agent
              under an Escrow Agreement substantially in the form attached
              hereto as Exhibit A (the "Escrow Agreement"), on account of the
              Purchase Price, a stock certificate registered in the name of
              Seller and representing five percent (5%) of the number of shares
              of Common Stock determined in accordance with paragraph (a) of
              this Section 1.3.2 (the "Escrow Closing Payment," and, together
              with the Seller Closing Payment, the "Closing Payment"). If the
              Purchase Price, as determined pursuant to Section 1.5 hereof,
              exceeds the Closing Payment, Purchaser shall pay such excess with
              additional shares of Common Stock within seven days after the
              Adjustment Date as defined in Section 1.5 hereof, by delivery to
              Seller of a stock certificate registered in the name of Seller and
              representing the number of shares of Common Stock determined by
              dividing the amount of the Upward Adjustment by the Per Share
              Value. If the Closing
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              Payment exceeds the Purchase Price, Purchaser shall reduce the
              Seller Closing Payment by an amount equal to the Downward
              Adjustment and adjusting the number of shares of Common Stock
              issued to Seller by reissuing a new certificate to reflect such
              reduced number of shares and Seller shall return the previously
              issued stock certificate to Purchaser for cancellation.

              1.3.3 Tax-Free Reorganization. Seller, Shareholders and Purchaser
       covenant and agree to treat the transaction described in this Agreement
       for federal income tax purposes as a tax-free reorganization pursuant to
       Section 368(a)(1)(C) of the Code and to report the transaction in such
       manner on their respective federal income tax returns. The Escrow
       Agreement and this Agreement shall comply in all respects with the
       requirements set forth in Internal Revenue Service Rev.-Proc. 84-42 in
       order that the escrow established under this Agreement shall not cause
       the transaction under this Agreement not to qualify as a tax-free
       reorganization under Section 368(a)(1)(C) of the Code, and any provision
       set forth in this Agreement or the Escrow Agreement which may be
       inconsistent therewith shall be deemed amended and qualified so that this
       transaction will qualify as a tax-free reorganization under Section
       368(a)(1)(C) of the Code.

       1.4 Assumption of Liabilities. At the Closing hereunder and except as
otherwise specifically provided in this Section 1.4, Purchaser shall assume and
agree to pay, discharge or perform, as appropriate, the following liabilities
and obligations of Seller (collectively, the "Assumed Liabilities"):

                     (a) all liabilities and obligations of Seller in respect of
              the Business existing as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date
              (hereinafter defined in Section 3.1.6), but only if and to the
              extent that the same are accrued or reserved for on the Interim
              Balance Sheet and remain unpaid and undischarged on the Closing
              Date;

                     (b) all liabilities and obligations of Seller arising in
              the regular and ordinary course of the Business between the
              Interim Balance Sheet Date and the Closing Date, to the extent
              that the same remain unpaid and undischarged on the Closing Date
              and are accrued or reserved for on the Closing Balance Sheet;

                     (c) those liabilities and obligations set forth and
              described on attached Schedule 1.4(a);

                     (d) the Purchaser Remediation Obligations as set forth in
              Section 7.10; and

                     (e) all liabilities and obligations of Seller in respect of
              the Leases (as hereinafter defined) and all agreements, contracts,
              commitments and leases which are specifically identified in any
              list called for by Section 3.1.23 hereof or not required to be
              identified on any such list in accordance with the provisions of
              Section 3.1.23, except
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              that, except as otherwise set forth on Schedule 1.4, Purchaser
              shall not assume or agree to pay, discharge or perform any

                            (i) liabilities or obligations of the aforesaid
                     character existing as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date,
                     and which under generally accepted accounting principles
                     should have been accrued or reserved for on a balance sheet
                     or the notes thereto as a liability or obligation, if and
                     to the extent that the same were not accrued or reserved
                     for on the Interim Balance Sheet, provided, however, that
                     the reserve allowance for bad debt expense, warranties and
                     obsolete inventory shall not exceed the reserves or
                     allowances set forth in the Interim Balance Sheet;

                            (ii) liabilities or obligations of the aforesaid
                     character existing as of the Closing Date, and which under
                     generally accepted accounting principles should have been
                     accrued or reserved for on a balance sheet or the notes
                     thereto as a liability or obligation, if and to the extent
                     that the same were not accrued or reserved for on the
                     Closing Balance Sheet; provided, however, that the reserve
                     allowance for bad debt expense, warranties and obsolete
                     inventory shall not exceed the reserves or allowances set
                     forth in the Interim Balance Sheet; or

                            (iii) liabilities or obligations arising out of any
                     material breach by Seller of any provision of any
                     agreement, contract, commitment or lease referred to in
                     this paragraph (e), including but not limited to
                     liabilities or obligations arising out of Seller's failure
                     to perform any agreement, contract, commitment or lease in
                     accordance with its terms prior to the Closing, but
                     excluding however any liability arising out of the
                     assignment to or assumption by Purchaser of such
                     agreements, contracts, commitments or leases in violation
                     of the terms thereof to the extent that the agreement,
                     contract, commitment or lease is listed on Schedule 3.1.23
                     hereof (or not required to be listed thereon in accordance
                     with the provisions of Section 3.1.23)..

                     Except as otherwise set forth on Schedule 1.4 or to the
              extent accrued or reserved on the Interim Balance Sheet, in no
              event, however, shall Purchaser assume or incur any liability or
              obligation under this Section 1.4 or otherwise in respect of any
              of the following (collectively the "Excluded Liabilities"):

                            (i) any product liability or similar claim for any
                     injury to person or property, regardless of when made or
                     asserted, which arises out of or is based upon any express
                     or implied representation, warranty, agreement or guarantee
                     made by Seller, or alleged to have been made by Seller, or
                     which is imposed or asserted to be imposed by operation of
                     law, in connection with any service performed or product
                     sold or leased by or on behalf of Seller on or prior to the
                     Closing, including without limitation any claim relating to
                     any product delivered
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                     in connection with the performance of such service and any
                     claim seeking recovery for direct, indirect, incidental,
                     special, or consequential damage, lost revenue or income,
                     subject to the provisions of Section 7.3;

                            (ii) any federal, state or local income or other
                     Tax, as defined in Section 3.1.10 of this Agreement: (i)
                     payable with respect to the business, assets, properties or
                     operations of Seller or Shareholders or any member of any
                     affiliated group of which either is a member for any period
                     prior to the Closing Date, or (ii) incident to or arising
                     as a consequence of the negotiation or consummation by
                     Seller or Shareholders, or any member of any affiliated
                     group of which either is a member of this Agreement and the
                     transactions contemplated hereby;

                            (iii) any liability or obligation under or in
                     connection with the Excluded Assets;

                            (iv) any liability or obligation arising prior to or
                     as a result of the Closing to any employees, agents or
                     independent contractors of Seller, whether or not the



                     employee, agent or independent contractor is employed by or
                     provides services to Purchaser after the Closing, or under
                     any benefit arrangement with respect thereto, except as
                     expressly set forth in Section 7.1 hereof;

                            (v) (1) any liability or obligation arising prior to
                     the Closing by reason of the violation by Seller of any
                     applicable Environmental Laws (as hereinafter defined),
                     except as otherwise provided under Section 7.10 of this
                     Agreement, and (2) any liability of Seller relating to the
                     Chem-Dyne Superfund Site ("Chem-Dyne") in Hamilton County,
                     Ohio as referenced in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.29;

                            (vi) any liability or obligation of Seller or
                     Shareholders arising or incurred in connection with the
                     negotiation, preparation and execution of this Agreement
                     and the transactions contemplated hereby and fees and
                     expenses of counsel, accountants and other experts;

                            (vii) any litigation or claims arising prior to the
                     Closing including, but not limited to, the matters set
                     forth in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.21; or

                            (viii) any liabilities as set forth in Schedule
                     1.4(b).

       1.5 Closing Financial Statements. Not later than 60 days after the
closing Date, Seller shall cause to be prepared the balance sheet of the
Business at the Closing Date, in accordance with generally accepted accounting
principles consistently applied by Seller in accordance with past practice for
the financial statements described in Section 3.1.6 hereto. Such balance sheet
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shall specifically identify all assets reflected thereon which are not included
in the Assets and all liabilities reflected thereon which are not assumed by
Purchaser hereunder.

       Seller shall cause Grant Thornton, its independent accountants ("Seller's
Auditors"), to review such financial statements in accordance with the most
current "review" provisions of the Accounting and Review Services Committee of
the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, and to issue, as soon as
practicable but in any event not later than 60 days after the Closing Date, its
report thereon to Seller and Purchaser to the effect that such financial
statements present fairly the financial position of the Business as of the
Closing Date, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles
applied on a consistent basis. Such report shall also include a detailed
schedule setting forth the calculation of the amount described in Section
1.3.1.(b) hereof and the Purchase Price and a statement to the effect that the
Purchase Price was calculated in accordance with the provisions of this
Agreement. In rendering the foregoing review and report, Seller's Auditors shall
consult with Pricewaterhousecoopers, Purchaser's independent accountants
("Purchaser's Auditors"), and permit Purchaser's Auditors at the earliest
practicable date to review the report of Seller's Auditors, including all work
papers, schedules and calculations related thereto, prior to the issuance
thereof. Purchaser's Auditors shall commence its review of said work papers,
schedules and calculations as soon as practicable after Seller's Auditors has
completed the field work phase of its review.

       Any dispute which may arise between Seller and Purchaser as to such
financial statements or the proper amount of the Purchase Price shall be
resolved in the following manner:

              (a) Purchaser, if it disputes the financial statements or the
       amount of the Purchase Price, shall notify Seller in writing within 15
       days after the issuance of the report of Seller's Auditors pursuant
       hereto that Purchaser disputes the financial statements or the amount of
       the Purchase Price; such notice shall specify in reasonable detail the
       nature of the dispute;

              (b) during the 15 day period following the date of such notice,
       Seller and Purchaser shall attempt to resolve such dispute and to
       determine the appropriateness of the financial statements or the Purchase
       Price; and

              (c) if at the end of the 15 day period specified in subsection (b)
       above, Seller and Purchaser shall have failed to reach a written
       agreement with respect to such dispute, the matter shall be referred to
       Deloitte Touche, independent certified public accountants (the
       "Arbitrator"), which shall act as an arbitrator and shall issue its
       report as to the financial statements or the Purchase Price within sixty
       (60) days after such dispute is referred to the Arbitrator. Each of the
       parties hereto shall bear all costs and expenses incurred by it in



       connection with such arbitration, except that the fees and expenses of
       the Arbitrator hereunder shall be borne equally by Seller and Purchaser.
       This provision for arbitration shall be specifically enforceable by the
       parties and the decision of the
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       Arbitrator in accordance with the provisions hereof shall be final and
       binding and there shall be no right of appeal therefrom.

       References in this Agreement to the "Closing Balance Sheet" shall mean
the balance sheet of the Business at the Closing Date, prepared, audited and
reviewed as described in this Section 1.5. The Adjustment Date shall be the
later of the 15th day after delivery of the report of Seller's Auditors pursuant
hereto, or the date upon which any dispute concerning the amount of the Purchase
Price is resolved.

ARTICLE II - CLOSING, ITEMS TO BE DELIVERED, THIRD PARTY CONSENTS,
- -------------------------------------------------------------------
CHANGE IN NAME AND FURTHER ASSURANCES
- -------------------------------------

       2.1 Closing. The closing (the "Closing") of the sale and purchase of the
Assets shall take place at 10:00 A.M., local time, July 15, 2002, subject to
extension by Seller as provided in Section 7.10, at the offices of 3M Company,
3M Center, St. Paul, Minnesota or on such other date as may be mutually agreed
upon in writing by Purchaser and Seller in order to comply with Section 5.1.15.
The date of the Closing is sometimes herein referred to as the "Closing Date."

       2.2 Items to be Delivered at Closing. At the Closing and subject to the
terms and conditions herein contained:

              (a) Seller shall deliver to Purchaser the following:

                            (i) such bills of sale with covenants of warranty as
                     to title, assignments, endorsements, and other good and
                     sufficient instruments and documents of conveyance and
                     transfer, in form reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser and
                     its counsel, as shall be necessary and effective to
                     transfer and assign to, and vest in, Purchaser all of
                     Seller's right, title and interest in and to the Assets,
                     including without limitation, (A) good and valid title in
                     and to all of the Assets owned by Seller, (B) good and
                     valid leasehold interests in and to all of the Assets
                     leased by Seller as lessee, and (C) all of Seller's rights
                     under all agreements, contracts, commitments, leases,
                     plans, bids, quotations, proposals, instruments and other
                     documents included in the Assets to which Seller is a party
                     or by which it has rights on the Closing Date;

                            (ii) all of the agreements, contracts, commitments,
                     leases, plans, bids, quotations, proposals, instruments,
                     computer programs and software, data bases whether in the
                     form of computer tapes or otherwise, related object and
                     source codes, manuals and guidebooks, price books and price
                     lists, customer and subscriber lists, supplier lists, sales
                     records,
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                     files, correspondences, legal opinions, rulings issued by
                     governmental entities, and other documents, books, records,
                     papers, files, office supplies and data belonging to Seller
                     which are part of the Assets;

and simultaneously with such delivery, all such steps will be taken as may be
required to put Purchaser in actual possession and operating control of the
Assets.

                     (b) Purchaser shall deliver to Seller the following:

                            (i) the Seller Closing Payment in accordance with
                     Section 1.3.2 hereof; and

                            (ii) an assumption agreement whereby Purchaser will
                     assume and agree to pay, discharge or perform, as
                     appropriate, Seller's liabilities and obligations to the
                     extent and as provided in Section 1.4 hereof in form
                     reasonably satisfactory to Seller and its counsel.



                     (c) Purchaser shall deliver the Escrow Closing Payment to
              the Escrow Agent under the Escrow Agreement.

                     (d) At or prior to the Closing, the parties hereto shall
              also deliver to each other the agreements, legal opinions,
              certificates and other documents and instruments referred to in
              Article V hereof.

       2.3 Third Party Consents. To the extent that Seller's rights under any
agreement, contract, commitment, lease, Authorization (as defined in Section
3.1.19) or other Asset to be assigned to Purchaser hereunder may not be assigned
without the consent of another person which has not been obtained, this
Agreement shall not constitute an agreement to assign the same if an attempted
assignment would constitute a breach thereof or be unlawful, and Seller, at its
expense, shall use its best efforts to obtain any such required consent(s) as
promptly as possible. If any such consent shall not be obtained or if any
attempted assignment would be ineffective or would impair Purchaser's rights
under the Asset in question so that Purchaser would not in effect acquire the
benefit of all such rights, Seller, to the maximum extent permitted by law and
the Asset, shall act after the Closing as Purchaser's agent in order to obtain
for it the benefits thereunder and shall cooperate, to the maximum extent
permitted by law and the Asset, with Purchaser in any other reasonable
arrangement designed to provide such benefits to Purchaser; provided, however,
neither Seller nor Shareholders shall be required to incur any expense or
liability.

       2.4 Change in Name. On the Closing Date, Seller and Shareholders shall
deliver to Purchaser all such executed documents as may be required to change
Seller's name on that date to another name bearing no similarity to the Names,
and including but not limited to a name change amendment with the Secretary of
State of Ohio and an appropriate name change notice
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for each state where Seller is qualified to do business. Each of Seller and
Shareholders hereby appoints Purchaser as its attorney-in-fact to file all such
documents on or after the Closing Date.

         2.5 Further Assurances. Seller from time to time after the Closing, at
Purchaser's request, will execute, acknowledge and deliver to Purchaser such
other instruments of conveyance and transfer and will take such other actions
and execute and deliver such other documents, certifications and further
assurances as Purchaser may reasonably require in order to vest more effectively
in Purchaser, or to put Purchaser more fully in possession of, any of the
Assets, or to better enable Purchaser to complete, perform or discharge any of
the liabilities or obligations assumed by Purchaser at the Closing pursuant to
Section 1.4 hereof. Each of the parties hereto will cooperate with the other and
execute and deliver to the other parties hereto such other instruments and
documents and take such other actions as may be reasonably requested from time
to time by any other party hereto as necessary to carry out, evidence and
confirm the intended purposes of this Agreement.

ARTICLE III - REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS
- ----------------------------------------------------------

       3.1 Representations and Warranties of the Seller and Shareholders. The
Seller and Shareholders, as applicable, hereby represent and warrant to
Purchaser that, except as set forth on a Disclosure Schedule attached hereto,
each of which exceptions shall specifically identify the relevant subsection
hereof to which it relates, as set forth below in this Article III. For purposes
of this Agreement, the term "Material Adverse Effect" shall mean with respect to
the Seller and its Business, a material adverse change in the condition
(financial or otherwise) of the properties, assets, liabilities, business or
operations of the Seller, taken as a whole, provided however, any change arising
solely from general economic conditions [or the loss of any customer, supplier
(subject to the provisions of Section 5.1.7) or employee] shall not be deemed to
be material. For purposes of this Section 3, any reference to the "knowledge" of
Seller shall be deemed to refer to the knowledge of Lampe, Fowler or Robert Lowe
(the CFO of Seller) or their legal representative. Said individuals will be
deemed to have "knowledge" of a particular fact or other matter if a prudent
individual could be expected to discover or otherwise become aware of such fact
or other matter in the course of his/her duties as an executive officer of the
Seller, including reasonable inquiry of senior management personnel who would
likely have direct access to information related to such fact or matter.

              3.1.1 Corporate Existence. Seller is a corporation duly
organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the
jurisdiction of its incorporation. Seller is duly qualified to do business and
is in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the
failure to so qualify would have a Material Adverse Effect.



              3.1.2 Corporate Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations.
Seller has the corporate power, authority and legal right to execute, deliver
and perform this Agreement. The execution, delivery and performance of this
Agreement by Seller has been duly authorized by all
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necessary corporate and shareholder action. This Agreement has been, and the
other agreements, documents and instruments required to be delivered by Seller
in accordance with the provisions hereof (the "Seller's Documents") will be,
duly executed and delivered on behalf of Seller by duly authorized officers of
Seller, and this Agreement constitutes, and the Seller's Documents when executed
and delivered will constitute, the legal, valid and binding obligations of
Seller as a party thereto, enforceable against such party in accordance with
their respective terms, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency,
reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting generally the enforcement
of creditors' rights and by general principles of equity.

              3.1.3 No Interest in Other Entities. Except for interests in
the entities described in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.3 in response to this
Section (such entities are hereinafter referred to as the "Subsidiaries"), no
shares of any corporation or any ownership or other investment interest, either
of record, beneficially or equitably, in any association, partnership, joint
venture or other legal entity are included in the Assets, other than shares of
capital stock representing immaterial, non-controlling interests in
publicly-traded companies obtained by Seller in the ordinary course of the
Business.

              3.1.4 Validity of Contemplated Transactions, etc. Except as
set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.4, the execution, delivery and
performance of this Agreement by Shareholders and Seller does not and will not
violate, conflict with or result in the breach of any term, condition or
provision of, or require the consent of any other person under, (a) any existing
law, ordinance, or governmental rule or regulation to which Seller is subject,
(b) any judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree or award of any court,
arbitrator or governmental or regulatory official, body or authority which is
applicable to Seller, (c) the charter documents of Seller or any securities
issued by Seller, or (d) any mortgage, indenture, agreement, contract,
commitment, lease, plan, Authorization (hereinafter defined in Section 3.1.19),
or other instrument, document or understanding, oral or written, to which Seller
or Shareholders are a party, by which Seller or Shareholders may have rights or
by which any of the Assets may be bound or affected, the violation of which
would have a Material Adverse Effect or give any party with rights thereunder
the right to terminate, modify, accelerate or otherwise change the existing
rights or obligations of Seller thereunder and which would have a Material
Adverse Effect.

              3.1.5 No Third Party Options. There are no existing
agreements, options, commitments or rights with, of or to any person to acquire
any of Seller's assets, properties or rights included in the Assets or any
interest therein, except for the Emtech Agreements and those contracts entered
into in the normal course of business consistent with past practice for the sale
of inventory of Seller.

              3.1.6 Financial Statements. Seller has delivered to Purchaser
true and complete copies of (a) the balance sheets of Seller at December 31,
2001 and 2000 and the related statements of income, cash flow and changes in
shareholders equity for the fiscal years then ended, certified by Seller's
Auditors; and (b) the unaudited balance sheet of Seller at March 31,
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2002 and related statements of income and cash flow for the periods then ended,
all of which have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting
principles consistently applied throughout the periods involved, except as
otherwise set forth in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.6. Such balance sheets, including
the related notes, fairly present in all material respects the financial
position, assets and liabilities (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or
otherwise) of Seller at the dates indicated and such statements of income, cash
flow and changes in shareholders equity fairly present in all material respects
the results of operations, cash flow and changes in shareholders equity of
Seller for the periods indicated. Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule
3.1.6, to the best knowledge of Seller, the unaudited financial statements as at
and for the periods ending March 31, 2002 contain all material adjustments,
which are solely of a normal recurring nature, necessary to present fairly in
all material respects the financial position for the periods then ended. The
Interim Balance Sheet specifically identifies the assets and liabilities which,
if the Closing had been held on the Interim Balance Sheet Date, would have been
transferred to or assumed by Purchaser in accordance herewith. References in



this Agreement to the "Interim Balance Sheet" shall mean the balance sheet of
the Business as of March 31, 2002 referred to above; and references in this
Agreement to the "Interim Balance Sheet Date" shall be deemed to refer to March
31, 2002. Notwithstanding the foregoing, within ten (10) days after the date of
this Agreement, Seller shall deliver to Purchaser the unaudited balance sheet of
Seller at May 31, 2002 and related statements of income and cash flow for the
periods then ended ("May 31 Statements"). Purchaser will be deemed to have
approved the May 31 Statements unless Purchaser notifies Seller in writing of
any objections to such statements within 5 days after receipt. In the event of
objections by Purchaser, Seller and Purchaser shall endeavor in good faith to
resolve any disputes within 10 days. Upon approval or deemed approval of the May
31 Statements, the "Interim Balance Sheet" shall mean the balance sheet of the
Business as of May 31, 2002 referred to above; and references in this Agreement
to the "Interim Balance Sheet Date" shall be deemed to refer to May 31, 2002. On
or before the Closing Date, Seller will use best efforts to provide Purchaser
the unaudited balance sheet of Seller at June 30, 2002 and related statements of
income and cash flow for the periods then ended ("June 30 Statements").
Purchaser will be deemed to have approved the June 30 Statements unless
Purchaser notifies Seller in writing of any objections to such statements within
5 days after receipt. In the event of objections by Purchaser, Seller and
Purchaser shall endeavor in good faith to resolve any disputes within 10 days.
Upon approval or deemed approval of the June 30 Statements, the "Interim Balance
Sheet" shall mean the balance sheet of the Business as of June 30, 2002 referred
to above; and references in this Agreement to the "Interim Balance Sheet Date"
shall be deemed to refer to June 30, 2002. Purchaser's right to object to the
May 31 Statements and the June 30 Statements will not be unreasonably exercised
and the financial performance of Seller for such periods shall not be the basis
for objection. In the event any objections are raised and not resolved, the last
effective Interim Balance Sheet shall remain in effect.

              3.1.7 Accounts Receivable. The accounts receivable of Seller
arising from the Business as set forth on the Interim Balance Sheet or arising
since the date thereof are valid and
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genuine; have arisen solely out of bona fide sales and deliveries of goods,
performance of services and other business transactions in the ordinary course
of business consistent with past practice; and, to the best knowledge of Seller,
are not subject to valid defenses, set-offs or counterclaims. Notwithstanding
the foregoing, Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that Seller is not guaranteeing
collection of the accounts receivable of the Business.

              3.1.8 Inventory. To the best knowledge of Seller, except as
set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.8, all inventory of Seller used in the
conduct of the Business, including without limitation raw materials, work-in
process and finished goods, reflected on the Interim Balance Sheet or acquired
since the date thereof was acquired and has been maintained in the ordinary
course of the Business; is of good and merchantable quality. Except as set forth
on Disclosure Schedule 3.1.8 or for warranties made in the ordinary course of
business, Seller is not under any liability or obligation with respect to the
return of inventory in the possession of wholesalers, retailers or other
customers. Except as set forth in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.8, no inventory of
Seller is in the possession of any third party under any consignment, bailment
or similar arrangement.

              3.1.9 Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities. To the best
knowledge of Seller, except as set forth on the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.9,
Seller has no liabilities or obligations with respect to the Business, either
direct or indirect, matured or unmatured or absolute, contingent or otherwise,
except:

              (a) those liabilities or obligations set forth on the Interim
       Balance Sheet and not heretofore paid or discharged;

              (b) liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business under
       any agreement, contract, commitment, lease or plan specifically disclosed
       on the Disclosure Schedule or not required to be disclosed because of the
       term or amount involved;

              (c) those liabilities or obligations incurred, consistently with
       past business practice, in or as a result of the normal and ordinary
       course of business since the Interim Balance Sheet Date;

              (d) the Assumed Liabilities; and

              (e) those liabilities set forth on the Disclosure Schedule.

              For purposes of this Agreement, the term "liabilities" shall
       include, without limitation, any direct or indirect indebtedness,
       guaranty, endorsement, claim, loss, damage, deficiency, cost, expense,
       obligation or responsibility, fixed or unfixed, known or unknown,



       asserted or unasserted, choate or inchoate, liquidated or unliquidated,
       secured or unsecured.
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              3.1.10 Tax and Other Returns and Reports. All federal, state,
local and foreign tax returns, reports, statements and other similar filings
required to be filed by Seller as of the date hereof (the "Tax Returns") with
respect to any federal, state, local or foreign taxes, assessments, interest,
penalties, deficiencies, fees and other governmental charges or impositions,
(including without limitation all income tax, unemployment compensation, social
security, payroll, sales and use, excise, privilege, property, ad valorem,
franchise, license, school, corporation, gross receipts, profits, gains, capital
stock, capital duty, withholding, disability, wealth, welfare, stamp,
occupation, transfer, value added, Section 1374 built-in-gains, alternative
minimum, estimated and any other tax or similar governmental charge or
imposition under laws of the United States or any state of municipal or
political subdivision thereof or any foreign country or political subdivision
thereof) (the "Taxes") have been timely filed with the appropriate governmental
agencies in all jurisdictions in which such Tax Returns are required to be
filed, and all such Tax Returns properly reflect the liabilities of Seller for
Taxes for the periods, property or events covered thereby. All Taxes due as of
the date hereof, including those without limitation which are called for by the
Tax Returns or under any tax allocation agreement, or heretofore claimed to be
due by any taxing authority from Seller or Shareholders, have been properly
accrued or paid. No claim has ever been made by an authority in a jurisdiction
where the Seller does not file Tax Returns that it is or may be subject to
taxation by that jurisdiction. Except as set forth in Disclosure Schedule
3.1.10, no extension of time within which to file any Tax Return with respect to
the Included Assets has been filed, requested or granted. The accruals for Taxes
contained in the Interim Balance Sheet are adequate to cover the tax liabilities
of Seller with respect to the Business as of that date and include adequate
provision for all deferred taxes, and nothing has occurred subsequent to that
date to make any of such accruals inadequate. Seller has not received any notice
of assessment or proposed assessment in connection with any Tax Returns and
there are not pending tax examinations of or tax claims asserted against Seller
or any of its assets or properties. Seller has not extended, or waived the
application of, any statute of limitations of any jurisdiction regarding the
assessment or collection of any Taxes. Seller has no knowledge of any basis for
any additional assessment of any Taxes for periods for which tax returns have
been filed. Seller has withheld and paid all Taxes required to have been
withheld and paid in connection with amounts paid or owing by Seller to any
employee, independent contractor, creditor, stockholder, or other third party as
of the date hereof.

              3.1.11 Tax Liens. Except as set forth in Disclosure Schedule
3.1.11, none of the Assets (i) is subject to any Lien or other security interest
arising in connection with any failure or alleged failure to pay any Tax, (ii)
secures any debt the interest on which is tax exempt under Section 103(a) of the
Code, (iii) is "tax-exempt use property" within the meaning of Section 168(h) of
the Code, (iv) is "tax exempt bond financing property" within the meaning of
Section 168(g)(5) of the Code, (v) is "limited use property" within the meaning
of Revenue Procedure 76-30 or (vi) will be treated as owned by any other person
pursuant to the provisions of former Section 168(f)(8) of the Code.
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              3.1.12 Consolidated Group Liability. Seller (i) has not ever
been a member of an Affiliated Group filing a consolidated federal income Tax
Return nor (ii) has any liability for the Taxes of any Person under Treasury
Reg. Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local, or foreign
law), as a transferee or successor, by contract, or otherwise.

              3.1.13 Tax Ownership. Each Asset with respect to which the Seller
claims depreciation, amortization or similar expense for Tax purposes is owned
for Tax purposes by the Seller.

              3.1.14 Section 481(a) Adjustments. The transactions contemplated
by this Agreement will not accelerate any Code Section 481(a) amount under Rev.
Proc. 92-20, Rev. Proc. 97-27 or any similar subsequent ruling.

              3.1.15 Books of Account. To the best knowledge of Seller, the
books, records and accounts of Seller maintained with respect to the Business
accurately and fairly reflect, in all material respects, the transactions and
the assets and liabilities of Seller with respect to the Business. Seller has
not engaged in any transaction with respect to the Business, maintained any bank
account for the Business or used any of the funds of Seller in the conduct of
the Business except for transactions, bank accounts and funds which have been
and are reflected in the normally maintained books and records of the Business.

              3.1.16 Existing Condition. Since the Interim Balance Sheet Date,



except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.6, Seller with respect to the
Business has not:

              (a) incurred any material liabilities, other than liabilities
       incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past
       practice, or discharged or satisfied any lien or encumbrance, or paid any
       liabilities, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent
       with past practice, or failed to pay or discharge when due any
       liabilities of which the failure to pay or discharge has caused or will
       cause any material damage or risk of material loss to it or any of its
       assets or properties;

              (b) sold, encumbered, assigned or transferred any material assets
       or properties which would have been included in the Assets if the Closing
       had been held on the Interim Balance Sheet Date or on any date since
       then, except for the sale of inventory in the ordinary course of business
       consistent with past practice;

              (c) created, incurred, assumed or guaranteed any indebtedness for
       money borrowed, or mortgaged, pledged or subjected any of its Assets to
       any mortgage, lien, pledge, security interest, conditional sales contract
       or other encumbrance of any nature whatsoever, except for Permitted Liens
       (hereinafter defined in Section 3.1.17);
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              (d) made or suffered any amendment or termination of any material
       agreement, contract, commitment, lease or plan to which it is a party or
       by which it is bound, or canceled, modified or waived any substantial
       debts or claims held by it or waived any rights of substantial value,
       whether or not in the ordinary course of business;

              (e) declared, set aside or paid any dividend or made or agreed to
       make any other distribution or payment in respect of its capital shares
       or redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired or agreed to redeem,
       purchase or acquire any of its capital shares;

              (f) suffered any damage, destruction or loss, whether or not
       covered by insurance, (i) materially and adversely affecting its
       business, operations, assets, properties or prospects or (ii) of any item
       or items carried on its books of account individually or in the aggregate
       at more than Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00), or suffered any repeated,
       recurring or prolonged shortage, cessation or interruption of material
       supplies or utility or other material services required to conduct its
       business and operations;

              (g) suffered any change in its business, operations, assets,
       properties, prospects or condition (financial or otherwise) which would
       have a Material Adverse Effect;

              (h) received written notice or had knowledge of any actual or
       threatened labor trouble, strike or other occurrence, event or condition
       of any similar character which has had or is likely to have a Material
       Adverse Effect on its business, operations, assets, properties or
       prospects;

              (i) made commitments or agreements for capital expenditures or
       capital additions or betterments exceeding in the aggregate Ten Thousand
       Dollars ($10,000.00), except such as may be involved in ordinary repair,
       maintenance or replacement of its assets;

              (j) increased the salaries or other compensation of, or made any
       advance (excluding advances for ordinary and necessary business expenses)
       or loan to, any of its employees or made any increase in, or any addition
       to, other benefits to which any of its employees may be entitled other
       than in the ordinary course of business;

              (k) changed any of the accounting principles followed by it or the
       methods of applying such principles; or

              (l) entered into any material transaction other than in the
       ordinary course of business consistent with past practice.
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              3.1.17 Title to Properties. Seller has good, valid and
marketable title to all of its properties and assets, real, personal and mixed,
tangible and intangible, which would be included in the Assets if the Closing
took place on the date hereof, which it purports to own, including without
limitation all properties and assets reflected in the Interim Balance Sheet
(except for inventory sold since the date thereof in the ordinary course of



business consistent with past practice) free and clear of all mortgages, liens,
pledges, security interests, charges, claims, restrictions and other
encumbrances and defects of title of any nature whatsoever, except for (i) liens
for current real or personal property taxes not yet due and payable, (ii) liens
disclosed in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.17 in response to this Section, (iii)
liens securing or relating to the Assumed Liabilities; (iv) worker's, carrier's
and materialman's liens, and (v) liens that are immaterial in character, amount,
and extent, and which do not detract from the value or interfere with the
present or proposed use of the properties they affect; and (vi) with respect to
Real Property: (A) easements, conditions, covenants and restrictions of record;
(B) taxes and assessments, general and special, which are a lien but not yet due
and payable; (C) those matters which would be disclosed by an accurate survey of
the Real Property; and (D) zoning and building ordinances (collectively, the
"Permitted Liens").

              3.1.18 Condition of Assets. All buildings, structures,
facilities, equipment and other material items of tangible property and assets
which would be included in the Assets if the Closing took place on the date
hereof are in operating condition and repair, consistent with past business
practice and, subject to normal wear and maintenance, are usable in the regular
and ordinary course of business consistent with past business practice. No
person other than Seller owns any equipment or other tangible assets or
properties situated on the premises of Seller or necessary to the operation of
the business of Seller, except for: (i) assets owned by the Emtech Affiliates;
(ii) leased items disclosed in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.18; and (iii) for
items of immaterial value. Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to
the contrary, Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that all tangible personal
property constituting a portion of the Assets is being sold "AS-IS" in its
physical condition as of the Closing Date and subject to all faults and defects
and Purchaser has had the right and opportunity to inspect the same. Except as
otherwise expressly set forth in this Agreement, SELLER HEREBY DISCLAIMS ALL
IMPLIED AND EXPRESS WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO THE ASSETS, INCLUDING WITHOUT
LIMITATION, IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR
PURPOSE.

              3.1.19 Compliance with Law; Authorizations. To the best
knowledge of Seller, except as set forth on the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.19,
Seller has complied in all material respects with each, and is not in any
material respect in violation of any, law, ordinance, or governmental or
regulatory rule or regulation, whether federal, state, local or foreign, to
which Seller's business, operations, assets or properties is subject
("Regulations"), the violation of which would have a Material Adverse Effect.
Seller owns, holds, possesses or lawfully uses in the operation of its business
all franchises, licenses, permits, easements, rights, applications, filings
registrations and other authorizations ("Authorizations") which are in any
manner necessary for it
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to conduct its business as now or previously conducted or for the ownership and
use of the assets owned or used by Seller in the conduct of the business of
Seller, free and clear of all liens, charges, restrictions and encumbrances,
except Permitted Liens, and in compliance with all Regulations. All such
Authorizations are listed and described in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.19. To
the best knowledge of Seller, Seller is not in default, nor has it received any
written notice of any claim of default, with respect to any such Authorization.
All such Authorizations are renewable by their terms or in the ordinary course
of business. To the best knowledge of Seller, none of such Authorizations will
be adversely affected by consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby,
subject to obtaining required third party consents and approvals. No Shareholder
or, to Seller's knowledge, director, officer, employee or former employee of
Seller or any affiliates of Seller, or any other person, firm or corporation
owns or has any proprietary, financial or other interest (direct or indirect) in
any Authorization which Seller owns, possesses or uses in the operation of the
business of Seller as now or previously conducted.

              3.1.20 Transactions With Affiliates. Except as set forth in
the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.3, no Shareholder or, to Seller's knowledge,
director, officer or employee of Seller, or any member of his or her immediate
family or any other of its, his or her affiliates, owns or has a 5% or more
ownership interest in any corporation or other entity that is or was during the
last three years a party to, or in any property which is or was during the last
three years the subject of, any material contract, agreement or understanding,
business arrangement or relationship with Seller.

              3.1.21 Litigation. Except as set forth in the Disclosure
Schedule 3.1.21, no litigation, including any arbitration, investigation or
other proceeding of or before any court, arbitrator or governmental or
regulatory official, body or authority is pending or, to the best knowledge of
Seller, threatened against Seller or which relates to the Assets of Seller or
the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, nor does Seller know of any
reasonably likely basis for any such litigation, arbitration, investigation or



proceeding, the result of which could adversely affect Seller, its assets or the
transactions contemplated hereby. Seller is not a party to or subject to the
provisions of any judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree or award of any
court, arbitrator or governmental or regulatory official, body or authority
which may adversely affect Seller, its assets or the transactions contemplated
hereby.

              3.1.22 Insurance. The assets, properties and operations of
Seller are insured under various policies of general liability and other forms
of insurance, all of which are described in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.22,
which discloses for each policy the risks insured against, coverage limits,
deductible amounts, all outstanding claims thereunder, and whether the terms of
such policy provide for retrospective premium adjustments. All such policies are
in full force and effect in accordance with their terms, no notice of
cancellation has been received, and there is no existing default or event which,
with the giving of notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a material
default thereunder. Such policies are, to the best knowledge of Seller, in
amounts which are adequate in relation to the business and assets of Seller and
all premiums to
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date have been paid in full. Seller has not been refused any insurance, nor has
its coverage been limited, by any insurance carrier to which is has applied for
insurance or with which it has carried insurance during the past five years. The
Disclosure Schedule 3.1.23 also contains a true and complete description of all
outstanding bonds and other surety arrangements issued or entered into in
connection with the business, assets and liabilities of Seller.

              3.1.23 Contracts and Commitments. Except as set forth in the
Disclosure Schedule 3.1.23, Seller is not legally bound under any written or
oral:

              (a) agreement, contract or commitment with any present or former
       employee or consultant or for the employment of any person, including any
       consultant, who is engaged in the conduct of the Business;

              (b) agreement, contract or commitment for the future purchase of,
       or payment for, supplies or products, or for the performance of services
       by a third party which supplies, products or services that are used in
       the conduct of the Business involving in any one case Ten Thousand
       Dollars ($10,000.00) or more;

              (c) agreement, contract or commitment to sell or supply products
       ("Goods Contracts") or to perform services ("Services Contracts") in
       connection with the Business involving in any one case Ten Thousand
       Dollars ($10,000.00) or more;

              (d) agreement, contract, licenses or commitment relating to the
       Business not otherwise listed on the Disclosure Schedule and continuing
       over a period of more than six months from the date hereof or exceeding
       Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00) in value;

              (e) distribution, dealer, representative or sales agency
       agreement, contract or commitment relating to the Business;

              (f) lease under which Seller is either lessor or lessee relating
       to the Assets or any property at which the Assets are located;

              (g) note, debenture, bond, equipment trust agreement, letter of
       credit agreement, loan agreement or other contract or commitment for the
       borrowing or lending of money relating to the Business or agreement or
       arrangement for a line of credit or guarantee, pledge or undertaking of
       the indebtedness of any other person relating to the Business;

              (h) agreement, contract or commitment for any charitable or
       political contribution relating to the Business;

                                       21

              (i) commitment or agreement for any capital expenditure or
       leasehold improvement in excess of Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00)
       relating to the Business;

              (j) agreement, contract or commitment limiting or restraining
       Seller, the Business or any successor thereto from engaging or competing
       in any manner or in any business, nor, to Seller's knowledge, is any
       employee of Seller engaged in the conduct of the Business subject to any
       such agreement, contract or commitment;



              (k) license, franchise, distributorship or other agreement which
       relates in whole or in part to any software, patent, trademark, trade
       name, service mark or copyright or to any ideas, technical assistance or
       other know-how of or used by Seller in the conduct of the Business; or

              (l) material agreement, contract or commitment relating to the
       Business not made in the ordinary course of business.

              Each of the agreements, contracts, commitments, leases, plans
and other instruments, documents and undertakings listed in the Disclosure
Schedule 3.1.23 in response to this Section, or not required to be listed
therein because of the amount thereof, under which Purchaser is to acquire
rights or obligations hereunder is, to Seller's knowledge, valid and enforceable
in accordance with its terms except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency,
reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting generally the enforcement
of creditors' rights and by general principles of equity; Seller is, and to
Seller's knowledge all other parties thereto are, in compliance with the
material provisions thereof where such default would have a Material Adverse
Effect; Seller is not, and to Seller's knowledge no other party thereto is, in
default in the performance, observance or fulfillment of any material
obligation, covenant or condition contained therein where such default would
have a Material Adverse Effect; and no event has occurred which with or without
the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute a material
default thereunder. Furthermore, no such agreement, contract, commitment, lease,
plan or other instrument, document or undertaking, in the reasonable opinion of
Seller, contains any contractual requirement with which there is a reasonable
likelihood Seller or any other party thereto will be unable to comply and such
failure to comply will have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in
the Disclosure Schedules 3.1.4 or 3.1.23, no written or oral agreement, contract
or commitment described therein requires the consent of any party to its
assignment in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.

              3.1.24 Additional Information. The Disclosure Schedule 3.1.24
contains accurate lists and summary descriptions of the following:

              (a) all inventory, equipment and furniture and fixtures of Seller
       included in the Assets as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date, specifying
       such items as are owned and such as are leased;
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              (b) all interests in real property owned, leased or otherwise held
       by Seller in the conduct of the Business or upon which the Assets are
       located as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date;

              (c) the name and address of every bank and other financial
       institution in which Seller or its affiliates maintain an account
       (whether checking, savings or otherwise), lock box or safe deposit box
       for the Business, and the account numbers and names of persons having
       signing authority or other access thereto; and

              (d) the names and titles of, and current annual planned
       compensation or hourly rates of pay for, all employees of Seller engaged
       in the conduct of the Business, together with a statement of the full
       amount and nature of any other remuneration, whether in cash or kind,
       paid to each such person during the past or current fiscal year or
       payable to each such person in the future and the bonuses accrued for,
       the vacation and severance benefits to which, each such person is
       entitled.

              (e) all names under which Seller has conducted any business or
       which it has otherwise used during the last five years.

              3.1.25 Labor Matters. Seller has not suffered any strike,
slowdown, picketing or work stoppage by any union or other group of employees
affecting the Business of Seller. Seller is not a party to any collective
bargaining agreement or any other agreement with a collective bargaining
representative certified under the National Labor Relations Act that determines
the terms and conditions of employment of any employee of Seller; no collective
bargaining agent has been certified under the National Labor Relations Act as a
representative of any of the employees of Seller; and no representation campaign
or election is now in progress, or, to the best knowledge of Seller,
contemplated with respect to any of the employees of Seller. To the best
knowledge of Seller, Seller has not committed any unfair labor practice with
respect to the employees of the Business, and no unfair labor practice charge is
pending or, to the best knowledge of Seller, threatened. No employee listed on
the Disclosure Schedule 5.1.24, no group of employees or any employee of Seller
having total annual compensation of more than $50,000 has or have given
affirmative notice of intent to terminate employment with Seller.

              3.1.26  Employee Benefits.

              (a) Identification of Plans. The Disclosure Schedule 3.1.26



       contains a complete list of all employee benefit plans sponsored or
       maintained by Seller for employees of the Business. The term "employee
       benefit plan" includes all employee welfare benefit plans within the
       meaning of section 3(1) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of
       1974, as amended ("ERISA"), and all employee pension benefit plans within
       the meaning of section 3(2) of ERISA. Each plan providing benefits that
       is
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       funded by one or more insurance policies is indicated by the word
       "insured" placed by the listing of such plan in the Disclosure Schedule.
       No such employee benefit plan is a "multiemployer plan" within the
       meaning of section 3(37) of ERISA.

              (b) Compliance with Laws. To the best knowledge of Seller, each
       such employee benefit plan (and each related trust, insurance contract,
       or fund) complies in form and has been operated in all material respects
       in compliance with the applicable requirements of ERISA, the Code, and
       other applicable laws. The requirements of COBRA have been met with
       respect to each such employee benefit plan which is a group health plan
       to which COBRA is applicable. Except as set forth in Disclosure Schedule
       3.1.26, each such employee benefit plan which is an employee pension
       benefit plan, and which is intended to meet the requirements of a
       "qualified plan" under section 401(a) of the Code, has received, within
       the last two years, a favorable determination letter from the Internal
       Revenue Service that it is a "qualified plan," and Seller is not aware of
       any fact or circumstances that could result in the revocation of such
       determination letter or the loss of such "qualified plan" status.

              (c) Employer Contributions. All contributions, premiums and
       payments required to be made by Seller under the terms of any such
       "employee benefit plan" have been made and personal and vacation leave
       have been accrued on the Interim Balance Sheet.

              (d) Triggering Event. Except as provided in the Disclosure
       Schedule 3.1.26 or Section 7.1, neither the execution and delivery of
       this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated
       hereby will (i) result in any material payment (including, without
       limitation, severance, unemployment compensation, golden parachute or
       otherwise) becoming due to any employee or former employee of the
       Business, (ii) materially increase the amount of benefits payable under
       any "employee benefit plan" of Seller, or (iii) result in the
       acceleration of the time of payment or vesting of any such benefits to
       any material extent.

              3.1.27  Intellectual Property Matters.

              (a) All patents, trademarks, tradenames, service marks,
       copyrights, or any application of the foregoing, software, trade secrets
       or know-how, domain names, and websites owned, licensed, or utilized by
       the Seller and which are related to the conduct of the Business are
       listed on the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.27 (the "Intellectual Property"),
       all of which are owned or used by the Seller free and clear of any liens,
       claims, charges or encumbrances, except the Permitted Liens. The Seller
       does not to its knowledge or the knowledge of Seller's legal counsel,
       infringe upon or unlawfully or wrongfully use any patent, trademark,
       tradename, service mark, copyright, domain name, know-how, or trade
       secret owned or claimed by another and has not received any notice of any
       infringing or
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       unlawful use. The Seller is not in default under any obligation to any
       third party, and has not received any notice of any claim of infringement
       or any other claim or proceeding relating to any such patent, trademark,
       tradename, service mark, copyright, domain name, know-how, or trade
       secret owned or claimed by another, or has any knowledge that any person
       is challenging ownership, enforceability, or validity, or infringing or
       wrongfully or unlawfully using any such patent, trademark, tradename,
       service mark, copyright, domain name, know-how, or trade secret owned,
       licensed, or utilized by Seller. No present or former employee of the
       Seller and, to the best of Seller's knowledge, no other person owns or
       has any proprietary, financial or other interest, direct or indirect, in
       whole or in part, in any patent, trademark, tradename, service mark or
       copyright, or in any application therefor, or in any domain name,
       know-how, or trade secret, which the Seller owns, possesses or uses in
       its operations as now or heretofore conducted. The Disclosure Schedule
       3.1.27 lists all confidentiality or non-disclosure agreements to which
       the Seller or any of Seller's employees engaged in the Business is a



       party which relates to the Business.

              (b) Seller has taken reasonable measures which it deems
       appropriate to keep secret and has not knowingly disclosed any know-how
       or trade secrets to any person or entity other than: (i) certain
       employees of Seller; or (ii) third parties who are subject to the terms
       of a binding confidentiality agreement with respect thereto, where such
       unauthorized disclosure would have a Material Adverse Effect. Seller has
       taken reasonable measures which it deems appropriate to protect the
       confidential and proprietary nature of the know-how and trade secrets,
       including without limitation the use of confidentiality agreements where
       appropriate with third parties having access to such know-how and trade
       secrets.

              3.1.28  The Software.  Except as set forth in Disclosure
       Schedule 3.1.28:

              (a) Performance. To the best knowledge of Seller, the computer
       software of Seller included in the Intellectual Property (the "Software")
       performs in substantial accordance with the documentation and other
       written material used in connection with the Software and is free of
       material defects in programming and operation, is in machine-readable
       form, contains all current revisions of such software, and includes all
       computer programs, materials, tapes, know-how, object and source codes,
       other written materials, know-how and processes related to the Software.
       Seller has delivered to the Purchaser complete and correct copies of all
       user and technical documentation related to the Software to the extent
       such items are in Seller's possession. Notwithstanding the foregoing,
       Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that Seller is not guaranteeing
       performance of the Software.

              (b) Enhancements, New Products. Neither Seller nor, to the best
       knowledge of Seller, any employee or agent thereof has developed or
       assisted in the enhancement of
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       the Software except for enhancements included in the Software as
       delivered to Purchaser pursuant hereto or the development of any program
       or product based on the Software or any part thereof.

              (c) Development. No employee of Seller is, or is now expected to
       be, in default under any term of any employment contract, agreement or
       arrangement relating to the Software or noncompetition arrangement, or
       any other Contract or any restrictive covenant relating to the Software
       or its development or exploitation.

              (d) Title. Seller does not have any obligation to compensate any
       Person for the development, use, sale or exploitation of the Software nor
       has Seller granted to any other person or entity any license, option or
       other rights to develop, use, sell or exploit in any manner the Software,
       whether requiring the payment of royalties or not. All rights of the
       Seller to the Navison Software are transferable to the Purchaser.

              (e) Protection of Proprietary Nature of Software. Seller has kept
       secret and has not disclosed the source code for the Software to any
       person or entity other than certain employees of Seller or third parties
       who are subject to the terms of a binding confidentiality agreement with
       respect thereto. Seller has taken reasonable measures as it deems
       appropriate to protect the confidential and proprietary nature of the
       Software. There have been no patents applied for and no copyrights
       registered for any part of the Software. There are no trademark rights of
       any person or entity in the name "[name of software]".

              (f) Delivery of all Copies. All copies of the Software embodied in
       physical form are being delivered to the Purchaser at or prior to the
       Closing..

              3.1.29 Environmental Matters.

              (a) Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.29, Seller
       has obtained all Authorizations which are required in connection with the
       conduct of the Business under Regulations relating to pollution or
       protection of the environment, including Regulations relating to
       emissions, discharges, releases or threatened releases of pollutants,
       contaminants, chemicals, or industrial, toxic or hazardous substances or
       wastes into the environment (including without limitation ambient air,
       surface water, groundwater, or land), or otherwise relating to the
       manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal,
       transport, or handling of pollutants, contaminants, chemicals, or
       industrial, toxic or hazardous substances or wastes (collectively,
       "Environmental Laws") where the failure to obtain such Authorizations



       under applicable Environmental Laws would have a Material Adverse Effect.
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              (b) Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.29, to the
       best knowledge of Seller, Seller is in compliance in the conduct of the
       Business with all terms and conditions of the required material
       Authorizations as required by applicable Environmental Laws, and is also
       in compliance with all other limitations, restrictions, conditions,
       standards, prohibitions, requirements, obligations, schedules and
       timetables contained in those applicable Environmental Laws or contained
       in any regulation, code, plan, order, decree, judgment, injunction,
       notice or demand letter issued, entered, promulgated or approved
       thereunder where the failure to comply would have a Material Adverse
       Effect.

              (c) Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.29, Seller
       is not aware of, nor has Seller nor any of its subsidiaries received
       written notice of, any past, present or future events, conditions,
       circumstances, activities, practices, incidents, actions or plans which
       may interfere with or prevent compliance or continued compliance with
       those applicable Environmental Laws or any regulations, code, plan,
       order, decree, judgment, injunction, notice or demand letter issued,
       entered, promulgated or approved thereunder, or which may give rise to
       any common law or legal liability, or otherwise form the basis of any
       claim, action, demand, suit, proceeding, hearing, study or investigation,
       based on or related to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use,
       treatment, storage, disposal, transport, or handling, or the emission,
       discharge, release or threatened release into the environment, of any
       pollutant, contaminant, chemical, or industrial, toxic or hazardous
       substance or waste.

                  (d) Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule 3.1.29,
         there is no civil, criminal or administrative action, suit, demand,
         claim, hearing, notice or demand letter, notice of violation,
         investigation, or proceeding pending, or to Seller's knowledge
         threatened, against Seller in connection with the conduct of the
         Business relating in any way to those applicable Environmental Laws or
         any regulation, code, plan, order, decree, judgment, injunction, notice
         or demand letter issued, entered, promulgated or approved thereunder.

              (e) Seller agrees to cooperate with Purchaser in connection with
       Purchaser's application for the transfer, renewal or issuance of any
       Authorizations of the type described in (a) above, but without cost or
       liability to Seller..

              3.1.30 Real Property.

              (a) Real Property Defined. All real property (including, without
       limitation, all interests in and rights to real property) and
       improvements located thereon which are owned or leased by Seller and used
       in connection with the Business or included in the Assets are listed on
       the Disclosure Schedule in response to this Section (the "Real
       Property").
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              (b) Title to Owned Real Property. With respect to the Real
       Property that is owned by Seller, as is identified on the Disclosure
       Schedule 3.1.30 title to such Real Property is, and at Closing shall be,
       good and marketable, fee simple absolute, free and clear of all Liens,
       except Permitted Liens. At Closing, title to the Real Property owned by
       Seller shall be insurable by Chicago Title Insurance Company pursuant to
       an ALTA 1987 owner's form of policy, free of all exceptions, except the
       Permitted Liens, and those exceptions set forth in Schedule B, Section 2
       of that certain Title Commitment No. 22510439 CCE dated May 23, 2002,
       issued by Chicago Title Insurance Company with respect to the Real
       Property.

              3.1.31 Leased Property. With respect to the Real Property that is
leased by Seller, which is identified on Disclosure Schedule 3.1.31 as being
leased by Seller:

              (a) Seller has delivered to Purchaser a true and complete copy of
       every lease and sublease to which Seller is a tenant or subtenant (the
       "Leases"), and shall describe each Lease on Disclosure Schedule 3.1.31 by
       listing the name of the landlord or sublandlord, a description of the
       leased premises, the commencement and expiration dates of the current
       term, the security deposited by Seller with the landlord and sublandlord,
       if any, the monthly rental (including base and all additional rents), and
       whether Seller may assign the Lease to Purchaser (if the consent of the



       landlord and sublandlord is required for such an assignment, that should
       be set forth in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.31);

              (b) Each Lease is, and at Closing shall be, in full force and
       effect and has not been assigned, modified, supplemented or amended
       except as listed on Disclosure Schedule 3.1.31, and neither Seller nor
       the landlord or sublandlord under any Lease is in default under any of
       the Leases, and no circumstances or state of facts presently exists
       which, with the giving of notice or passage of time, or both, would
       permit the landlord or sublandlord under any Lease to terminate any
       Lease; and

              (c) At Closing Seller shall assign to the Purchaser all right,
       title and interest of Seller in and to all Leases (and shall deliver to
       Purchaser original copies of all consents required for such assignments)
       and all security deposits made by Seller pursuant to any of the Leases,
       including, but not limited to, the security deposits listed on Disclosure
       Schedule 3.1.31, together with all interest earned on such deposits.

              3.1.32 Availability of Documents. Seller has made available to
Purchaser copies of all documents, including without limitation all agreements,
contracts, commitments, insurance policies, leases, plans, instruments,
undertakings, authorizations, permits, licenses, patents, trademarks,
tradenames, service marks, copyrights and applications therefor listed in the
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Disclosure Schedule hereto or referred to herein. Such copies are true and
complete and include all amendments, supplements and modifications thereto or
waivers currently in effect thereunder.

              3.1.33 Assets. The Assets include all rights and property
necessary to the conduct of the Business by Purchaser in the manner it is
presently conducted by Seller.

              3.1.34 [INTENTIONALLY DELETED]

              3.1.35 Ownership Assurances. No common shareholders of Emtech or
Barmac and Seller exists. No spouse or minor children of shareholders in either
Emtech or Barmac own shares in Seller and vice versa. No shareholder or group of
shareholders in either Emtech or Barmac have the right to appoint 50 percent or
more of the directors of Seller or vice versa.

              3.1.36 Completeness of Disclosure. No representation or warranty
by Seller in this Agreement nor any certificate, schedule, statement, document
or instrument furnished or to be furnished to Purchaser pursuant hereto, or in
connection with the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement,
contains or will contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omits or
will omit to state a material fact required to be stated herein or therein or
necessary to make any statement herein or therein not misleading.

              3.1.37 Subsidiaries. Disclosure Schedule 3.1.37 sets forth for
each Subsidiary of the Seller (i) its name and jurisdiction of incorporation,
(ii) the number of shares of authorized capital stock of each class of its
capital stock, (iii) the number of issued and outstanding shares of each class
of its capital stock, the names of the holders thereof, and the number of shares
held by each such holder, (iv) the number of shares of its capital stock held in
treasury, and (v) its directors and officers. Each Subsidiary of the Seller is a
corporation duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the
laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation. Each Subsidiary of the Seller is
duly authorized to conduct business and is in good standing under the laws of
each jurisdiction where such qualification is required. Each Subsidiary of the
Seller has full corporate power and authority and all licenses, permits, and
authorizations necessary to carry on the businesses in which it is engaged and
in which it presently proposes to engage and to own and use the properties owned
and used by it. The Seller has delivered to the Buyer correct and complete
copies of the charter and bylaws of each Subsidiary of the Seller (as amended to
date). All of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of each
Subsidiary of the Seller have been duly authorized and are validly issued, fully
paid, and nonassessable.

       Seller holds of record and owns beneficially all of the outstanding
shares of each Subsidiary of the Seller, free and clear of any restrictions on
transfer (other than restrictions under the Securities Act and state securities
laws), Taxes, Security Interests, options, warrants, purchase rights, contracts,
commitments, equities, claims, and demands. There are no outstanding or
authorized options, warrants, purchase rights, subscription rights, conversion
rights, exchange rights, or other contracts or commitments that could require
any of the Seller and its Subsidiaries to
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sell, transfer, or otherwise dispose of any capital stock of any of its
Subsidiaries or that could require any Subsidiary of the Seller to issue, sell,
or otherwise cause to become outstanding any of its own capital stock (other
than this Agreement). There are no outstanding stock appreciation, phantom
stock, profit participation, or similar rights with respect to any Subsidiary of
the Seller. There are no voting trusts, proxies, or other agreements or
understandings with respect to the voting of any capital stock of any Subsidiary
of the Seller. The minute books (containing the records of meetings of the
stockholders, the board of directors, and any committees of the board of
directors), the stock certificate books, and the stock record books of each
Subsidiary of the Seller are correct and complete. None of the Subsidiaries of
the Seller is in default under or in violation of any material provision of its
charter or bylaws. None of the Seller and its Subsidiaries controls directly or
indirectly or has any direct or indirect equity participation in any
corporation, partnership, trust, or other business association which is not a
Subsidiary of the Seller.

              3.1.38 Product Warranty. To the best knowledge of Seller, each
product manufactured, sold, leased, or delivered by any of the Seller and its
Subsidiaries has been in conformity with all applicable material contractual
commitments and all express and applicable implied warranties, and none of the
Seller and its Subsidiaries has any liability (and, to Seller's knowledge, there
is no Basis for any present or future action, suit, proceeding, hearing,
investigation, charge, complaint, claim, or demand against any of them giving
rise to any Liability) for replacement or repair thereof or other damages in
connection therewith, subject only to the reserve for product warranty claims
set forth on the face of the Interim Balance Sheet (rather than in any notes
thereto) as adjusted for the passage of time through the Closing Date in
accordance with the past custom and practice of the Seller and its Subsidiaries.
Except as set forth in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.38, no product manufactured,
sold, leased, or delivered by any of the Seller and its Subsidiaries is subject
to any guaranty, warranty, or other indemnity beyond the applicable standard
terms and conditions of sale or lease. Disclosure Schedule 3.1.38 includes
copies of the standard terms and conditions of sale or lease for each of the
Seller and its Subsidiaries (containing applicable guaranty, warranty, and
indemnity provisions).

              3.1.39 Product Liability. To the best of Seller's knowledge, none
of the Seller and its Subsidiaries has any liability (and there is no basis for
any present or future action, suit, proceeding, hearing, investigation, charge,
complaint, claim, or demand against any of them giving rise to any liability)
arising out of any injury to individuals or property as a result of the
ownership, possession, or use of any product manufactured, sold, leased, or
delivered by any of the Seller and its Subsidiaries during the three (3) year
period prior to the Closing Date.

              3.1.40 Investment Representations and Warranties by Seller. Seller
represents and warrants to, and covenants with, the Purchaser that:

              (a) the Seller is an "accredited investor" as defined in
       Regulation D under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the
       "Securities Act"), and the Seller is also knowledgeable, sophisticated
       and experienced in making, and is qualified to make
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       decisions with respect to, investments in shares presenting an investment
       decision like that involved in acquiring the 3M Shares, and has
       requested, received, reviewed and considered all information it deemed
       relevant in making an informed decision to purchase the 3M Shares;

              (b) the Seller will not, directly or indirectly, offer, sell,
       pledge, transfer or otherwise dispose of (or solicit any offers to buy,
       purchase or otherwise acquire or take a pledge of) any of the 3M Shares
       except in compliance with the Securities Act, applicable state securities
       laws and the respective rules and regulations promulgated thereunder and
       except as contemplated by Section 7.9;

              (c) the Seller will notify the Purchaser immediately of any change
       in any information in this Section 3.1.40 until such time as the Seller
       has sold all of its 3M Shares or until the Purchaser is no longer
       required to keep the registration statement referred to in Section 3.4.4
       effective;

              (d) the Seller, in connection with its decision to acquire the
       number of 3M Shares set forth in the Agreement, relied only upon the
       Purchaser's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31,
       2001 and the definitive proxy statement filed in connection with this
       annual report, the annual report to the shareholders for the year ended



       December 31, 2001, the quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter
       ended March 31, 2002 and the Current Reports on Form 8-K as filed by the
       Purchaser with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "3M Public
       Reports") and the representations and warranties of the Purchaser
       contained herein. Seller understands that its acquisition of the 3M
       Shares has not been registered under the Securities Act, or registered or
       qualified under any state securities law in reliance on specific
       exemptions therefrom, which exemptions may depend upon, among other
       things, the bona fide nature of the Seller's investment intent as
       expressed herein; and

              (e) As defined in Rule 501(e) of Regulation D under the Securities
       Act, there are no more than 35 Shareholders of Seller that will be
       receiving the 3M Shares under the plan of reorganization referred to in
       Section 7.9 of the Agreement.

              3.1.41 Investment Representations and Warranties by Shareholders;
Cooperation of Parties. Seller will, as a condition to Closing, obtain from each
Shareholder as of the Closing Date an investment representation with respect to
the 3M Shares of common stock to be issued to Seller and distributed to such
Shareholders, substantially in the form of Exhibit E hereto. In the event that
any Shareholder proposes to dispose of any of the 3M Shares pursuant to Rule 144
under the Securities Act, Purchaser agrees to promptly supply information and
take steps required to facilitate the lawful disposition of such shares under
the Rule. Seller will use its best efforts to obtain from each Shareholder as of
the Closing Date an agreement to promptly provide
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Purchaser with copies of all Forms 144 filed with the SEC, as well as such other
information as Purchaser may reasonably require concerning the sale of 3M Shares
by such Shareholder.

       3.2 Representations and Warranties of Purchaser. Purchaser represents and
warrants and covenants to Seller and Shareholders as follows:

              3.2.1 Corporate Existence. Purchaser is a corporation duly
organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of
Delaware.

              3.2.2 Corporate Power and Authorization. Purchaser has the
corporate power, authority and legal right to execute, deliver and perform this
Agreement. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by
Purchaser have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action. This
Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Purchaser and constitutes the
legal, valid and binding obligation of Purchaser enforceable against Purchaser
in accordance with its terms except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency,
reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting generally the enforcement
of creditors' rights and by general principles of equity.

              3.2.3 Validity of Contemplated Transactions, etc. The execution,
delivery and performance of this Agreement by Purchaser does not and will not in
any material respect violate, conflict with or result in the breach of any term,
condition or provision of, or require the consent of any other party to, (a) any
existing law, ordinance, or governmental rule or regulation to which Purchaser
is subject, (b) any judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree or award of any
court, arbitrator or governmental or regulatory official, body or authority
which is applicable to Purchaser, (c) the charter documents or By-Laws of, or
any securities issued by, Purchaser, or (d) any mortgage, indenture, agreement,
contract, commitment, lease, plan or other instrument, document or
understanding, oral or written, to which Purchaser is a party or by which
Purchaser is otherwise bound. Except as aforesaid, no authorization, approval or
consent of, and no registration or filing with, any governmental or regulatory
official, body or authority is required in connection with the execution,
delivery and performance of this Agreement by Purchaser.

              3.2.4 Completeness of Disclosure. No representation or warranty by
Purchaser in this Agreement nor any certificate, schedule, statement, document
or instrument furnished or to be furnished to Seller and Shareholders pursuant
hereto, or in connection with the negotiation, execution or performance of this
Agreement, contains or will contain any untrue statement of a material fact or
omits or will omit to state a material fact required to be stated herein or
therein or necessary to make any statement herein or therein not misleading.

              3.2.5. Capitalization: Title to Interests. The entire authorized
capital stock of Purchaser consists of 1,500,000,000 shares of Common Stock, of
which 389,347,924 shares were issued and outstanding and 82,668,604 shares were
held in treasury as of March 31, 2002. Since March 31, 2002 there has been no
change in the authorized shares of capital stock of Purchaser.
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All of the issued and outstanding shares of Purchaser capital stock have been
duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable. There are no
pre-emptive rights that have not been waived or terminated with respect to the
shares of Common Stock to be issued on account of the Purchase Price.

              3.2.6. Authorization and Issuance of Shares. The 3M Shares to be
issued on account of the Purchase Price have been duly authorized for issuance
and will be, upon Closing, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and of
the same class of shares of Common Stock as are currently traded. On or before
the effective date of any registration statement filed with the SEC covering any
of the 3M Shares to be issued hereunder, and in any event not more than one
hundred eight (180) days after the Closing Date, the 3M shares to be issued
hereunder shall be listed for trading on the New York Stock Exchange and shall
be issued in compliance with the Securities Act and the Exchange Act. No
Shareholder shall, solely by virtue of his acquisition of shares of Common
Stock, be deemed an "insider" of Purchaser for purposes of the insider trading
restrictions contained in Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as
amended (the "Exchange Act").

              3.2.7. Purchaser Public Reports; Financial Statements. Purchaser
has filed all documents required to be filed by it pursuant to the Securities
Act and the Exchange Act and each such document when filed complied in all
material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange
Act. Purchaser has delivered to Seller and Shareholders true and complete copies
of, including all amendments thereto, if any, the 3M Public Reports. The
consolidated financial statements of Purchaser contained in the 3M Public
Reports present fairly the financial position of Purchaser and its consolidated
subsidiaries at the respective dates of the balance sheet and the results of
operations for the periods then ended, in conformity with generally accepted
accounting principles applied on a consistent basis. The 3M Public Reports do
not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material
fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in the light of the
circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The 3M Public Reports
are the only documents filed by Purchaser with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13
and 14 of the Exchange Act since January 1, 2002.

       3.3 Survival of Representations and Warranties. All representations and
warranties made by the parties in this Agreement shall survive the Closing for a
period of one year (1) after the Closing Date; provided, however: (i), the
representations and warranties of Seller under Section 3.1.10 shall survive for
the period prescribed by the applicable statute of limitations; (ii) the
representations and warranties of Seller under Section 3.1.29 shall survive for
a period of three (3) years after the Closing Date; and (iv) the representations
and warranties of Purchaser under Section 3.2.6 and 3.2.7 and 3.4.4 shall
survive three (3) years after the Closing Date. Except as otherwise provided in
this Agreement, all covenants of the parties under this Agreement shall survive
the Closing date indefinitely.

      3.4      Purchaser Common Stock.
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              3.4.1 Rights. The 3M Shares to be issued to Seller shall have the
       rights, preferences, privileges, and restrictions which are not less
       favorable than the rights, preferences, privileges, and restrictions as
       set forth in Purchaser's Certificate of Incorporation and the provisions
       of Delaware law in effect as of the date of this Agreement. Purchaser has
       provided a true and complete copy of the Certificate of Incorporation,
       and all amendments thereto, to Seller.

              3.4.2 Legend. Seller acknowledges that each certificate
       representing the 3M Shares shall be endorsed with the following legend:

       THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR
       INVESTMENT AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO, OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THE SALE OR
       DISTRIBUTION THEREOF. NO SUCH SALE OR DISPOSITIION MAY BE EFFECTED
       WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATED THERETO OR AN OPINION
       OF COUNSEL SATISFACTORY TO THE COMPANY THAT SUCH REGISTRATION IS NOT
       REQUIRED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933.

              Purchaser agrees that it will take all appropriate actions
       necessary to remove the legend promptly after the registration statement
       referred to in Section 3.4.4 is declared effective.

              3.4.3 Taxes on Transfer. Seller, and not Purchaser, shall be
       responsible for any taxes resulting from any transfer of the 3M Shares to
       the shareholders of Seller.

              3.4.4 Effective Registration Statement. Subject to Section 3.4.5
       hereof, Purchaser, at its expense, shall file, within fifteen (15) days



       following the Closing Date but no earlier than the last week of July,
       2002, a registration statement on Form S-3 with the Securities and
       Exchange Commission ("SEC") covering all of the 3M Shares issued or to be
       issued pursuant to this Agreement (including, any 3M Shares held in the
       Escrow and any 3M Shares issued as payment of the Upwards Adjustment). It
       is understood that Purchaser cannot and does not warrant or represent
       that such registration statement filed with the SEC will be declared
       effective, but Purchaser agrees to use its best efforts to file all
       documents and to take all other reasonable steps possible in order to
       have such registration declared effective as soon as possible after the
       Closing Date. Purchaser represents and warrants that it meets all
       eligibility and other applicable requirements for filing such
       registration statement and that it has filed a number of registration
       statements in the past, all of which have been subsequently declared
       effective by the SEC, and agrees that it will follow its normal procedure
       and use its best efforts in connection with the filing of the subject
       registration statement and will make all reasonable changes in response
       to comments of the SEC so as to enable such registration statement to
       become
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       effective. Purchaser further agrees that it will file post-effective
       amendments to such registration statement as are necessary to cause such
       registration statement to remain continuously effective (subject to any
       "black out" periods under which Purchaser, based on its counsel's advice,
       determines that it must suspend the use of the prospectus, such "black
       out" periods not to exceed sixty (60) days per occurrence) for a period
       not exceeding the earliest of (i) the second anniversary of the Closing
       Date, or (ii) such time as all 3M Shares have been sold pursuant to a
       registration statement. Purchaser shall: (i) keep each holder of the 3M
       Shares to be registered, advised in writing as to the initiation of the
       registration and completion thereof; (ii) furnish such number of
       prospectuses and other documents incident thereto, including amendments
       and supplements, as a holder may from time to time reasonably request;
       (iii) cause all such shares of Common Stock registered pursuant hereto to
       be listed on each securities exchange on which similar securities issued
       by Purchaser are then listed; and (iv) provide information regarding the
       transfer agent and registrar for all shares of Common Stock registered
       pursuant to such registration statement and a CUSIP number of all such
       shares of Common Stock, in each case not later than the effective date of
       such registration.

              At the time it becomes effective, the registration statement will
       not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any
       material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the
       statements therein not misleading. The prospectus (which forms a part of
       the registration statement), at each time it is furnished by Purchaser to
       the selling stockholders, upon a prior written request by such selling
       stockholders, for use during the time period of an effective registration
       statement set forth above in this Section 3.4.4, will not contain an
       untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact
       necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the
       circumstances under which they were made, not misleading; provided
       however, the representations and warranties of Purchaser with respect to
       the registration statement and the prospectus in this section shall not
       apply to the statements in the registration statement or the prospectus
       made in reliance upon information furnished to Purchaser in writing by
       the Seller and/or selling stockholders expressly for use in the
       registration statement or the prospectus.

              3.4.5 Conditions to Purchaser's Obligation to File Registration
       Statement. Purchaser's obligation to file a registration statement shall,
       in all cases, be subject to the following provisions:

              (a) Any registration statement filed by Purchaser on behalf of the
       selling stockholders will cover only the 3M Shares which the selling
       stockholders may sell from time to time. The selling stockholders will
       act independently of 3M in making decisions with respect to the timing,
       manner and size of each sale, as more fully set forth in the plan of
       distribution of the prospectus forming a part of the registration
       statement. Purchaser will afford the Seller and Shareholders the
       opportunity to review and comment on the
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       plan of distribution section of the prospectus prior to the filing of the
       registration statement.

              (b) Seller and/or Shareholders, as applicable, shall have agreed
       to furnish any and all agreements, consents, representations, etc.



       required of them by the SEC in connection with the filing or as a
       condition of having the subject registration statement declared
       effective.

              (c) Purchaser shall not be obligated to file any registration
       statement if Purchaser shall have delivered to Seller or each Shareholder
       proposing to sell shares delivered pursuant to this Agreement an opinion
       of its counsel, which counsel shall be acceptable to Seller and each
       Shareholder, to the effect that the shares delivered pursuant to this
       Agreement may lawfully be sold to the public without registration under
       the Securities Act and has delivered to its transfer agent instructions
       to register the transfer of any of the 3M Shares sold in reliance on such
       opinion.

              (d) Purchaser shall have received all information requested in
       writing by Purchaser from Seller or its Shareholders, as applicable, and
       necessary for the filing of the Registration Statement.

              3.4.6 Reference to Shareholders. Any reference to Shareholders
       contained in this Article III shall be deemed to include all Shareholders
       of Seller.

ARTICLE IV - AGREEMENTS PENDING CLOSING
- ---------------------------------------

       4.1 Agreements of Seller Pending the Closing. Seller covenants and agrees
that, pending the Closing and except as otherwise agreed to in writing by
Purchaser:

              4.1.1 Business in the Ordinary Course. The Business shall be
conducted solely in the ordinary course consistent with past practice.

              4.1.2 Existing Condition. Seller shall not knowingly cause nor
permit to occur any of the events or occurrences described in Section 3.1.16
hereof.

              4.1.3 Maintenance of Physical Assets. Seller shall continue to
maintain and service the physical assets used in the conduct of the Business in
the same manner as has been its consistent past practice.

              4.1.4 Employees and Business Relations. Seller shall use its
reasonable efforts to keep available the services of the present employees and
agents of the Business and to maintain the relations and goodwill with the
suppliers, customers, distributors and any others having business relations with
the Business.
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              4.1.5 Maintenance of Insurance. Seller shall notify Purchaser of
any changes in the terms of the insurance policies and binders referred to on
Schedule 3.1.22 hereto.

              4.1.6 Maintenance of Franchises, etc. Seller shall use its
reasonable efforts to maintain in full force and effect all Franchises currently
in effect used in the conduct of the business of the Business.

              4.1.7 Compliance with Laws, etc. Seller shall comply with all
laws, ordinances, rules, regulations and orders applicable to the Business, or
Seller's operations, assets or properties in respect thereof, the noncompliance
with which likely result in a Material Adverse Effect.

              4.1.8 Update Schedules. During the period from the date of this
Agreement through the Closing Date, Seller and Shareholders shall promptly
notify Purchaser in writing of: (i) the discovery by such party of any event,
condition, fact or circumstance that occurred or existed on or prior to the date
of this Agreement and that caused or constitutes an inaccuracy in or breach of
any representation or warranty made by the Seller or Shareholders in this
Agreement; (ii) any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurs, arises
or exists after the date of this Agreement and that would cause or constitute an
inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty made by the Seller or
Shareholders in this Agreement if (A) such representation or warranty had been
made as of the time of the occurrence, existence or discovery of such event,
condition, fact or circumstance or (B) such event, condition, fact or
circumstance had occurred, arisen or existed on or prior to the date of this
Agreement; (iii) any breach of any covenant or obligation of any of the Seller
or Shareholders; and (iv) any event, condition, fact or circumstance that would
make the timely satisfaction of any of the conditions set forth in Article V
impossible or unlikely. Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the
contrary, any matters disclosed in connection with or pursuant to Purchaser's
Environmental Assessments (as hereinafter defined) and which would otherwise
constitute a breach of any representations and warranties set forth in Section 3
if not disclosed by Seller, shall be deemed to be disclosed to Purchaser and
shall be deemed to modify, amend and update any applicable Disclosure Schedules,



whether prior to or after the Closing Date, to the extent that any Alleged
Violations (as defined in Section 7.10) will be corrected by reason of the
performance of either Purchaser Remediation Obligations or Seller Post-Closing
Remediation Obligations (as those terms are defined in Section 7.10).

              4.1.9 Conduct of Business. Seller shall use its reasonable efforts
to conduct its business in such a manner that on the Closing Date the
representations and warranties of Seller contained in this Agreement shall be
true, except as specifically contemplated by this Article IV, as though such
representations and warranties were made on and as of such date. Furthermore,
Seller shall cooperate with Purchaser and use its reasonable efforts to cause
all of the conditions
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to the obligations of Purchaser and Seller under this Agreement to be satisfied
on or prior to the Closing Date.

              4.1.10 Sale of Assets; Negotiations. Seller shall not, directly or
indirectly, sell or encumber all or any part of the Assets, other than in the
ordinary course of the Business consistent with past practice, or initiate or
participate in any discussions or negotiations or enter into any agreement to do
any of the foregoing. Seller shall not provide any confidential information
concerning the Business or its properties or assets to any third party other
than in the ordinary course of business.

              4.1.11 Access. Seller shall give to Purchaser's officers,
employees, counsel, accountants and other representatives free and full access
to and the right to inspect, during normal business hours, all of the premises,
properties, assets, records, contracts and other documents relating to the
Business and shall permit them to consult with the officers, employees,
accountants, counsel and agents of Seller for the purpose of making such
investigation of the Business, including without limitation the Interim Balance
Sheet, as Purchaser shall desire to make, provided that such investigation shall
not unreasonably interfere with Seller's business operations. Furthermore,
Seller shall furnish to Purchaser all such documents and copies of documents and
records and information with respect to the affairs of the Business and copies
of any working papers relating thereto as Purchaser shall from time to time
reasonably request and shall permit Purchaser and its agents to make such
physical inventories and inspections of the Assets as Purchaser may request from
time to time.

              4.1.12 Press Releases. Except as required by applicable law,
neither Seller nor Shareholders shall give notice to third parties or otherwise
make any public statement or releases concerning this Agreement or the
transactions contemplated hereby except for such written information as shall
have been approved in writing as to form and content by Purchaser, which
approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

              4.1.13 Additional Consulting Agreements. Seller shall use its
reasonable efforts to encourage Bob Lowe and Mark Tangry to enter into
Consulting Agreements substantially in the form of Exhibit D hereto; provided,
however, the failure of such individuals to enter into such agreements shall not
be deemed a breach or condition to Closing.

       4.2 Agreements of Purchaser Pending the Closing. Purchaser covenants and
agrees that, pending the Closing and except as otherwise agreed to in writing by
Seller:

              4.2.1 Actions of Purchaser. Purchaser will not knowingly take any
action which would result in a breach of any of its representations and
warranties hereunder. Furthermore, Purchaser shall cooperate with Seller and use
its best efforts to cause all of the conditions to the obligations of Purchaser
and Seller under this Agreement to be satisfied on or prior to the Closing Date.
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              4.2.2 Confidentiality. Unless and until the Closing has been
consummated, Purchaser will hold, and shall cause its counsel, independent
certified public accountants, appraisers and investment bankers to hold in
confidence any confidential data or information made available to Purchaser in
connection with this Agreement with respect to the Business using the same
standard of care to protect such confidential data or information as is used to
protect Purchaser's confidential data or information. If the transactions
contemplated by this Agreement are not consummated, Purchaser agrees that it
shall return or cause to be returned to Seller all written materials and all
copies thereof that were supplied to Purchaser by Seller and that contain any
such confidential data or information. Purchaser shall comply with the terms and
conditions of that certain Confidentiality Agreement between Purchaser and
Seller dated March 14, 2002, which shall remain in full force and effect through



the Closing Date and thereafter if this Agreement is terminated.

              4.2.3 Press Releases. Except as required by applicable law,
Purchaser will not give notice to third parties or otherwise make any public
statement or releases concerning this Agreement or the transactions contemplated
hereby except for such written information as shall have been approved in
writing as to form and content by Seller, which approval shall not be
unreasonably withheld.

              4.2.4 Additional Consulting Agreements. At Closing, Purchaser
agrees to enter into Consulting Agreements with Bob Lowe and Mark Tangry,
substantially in the form of Exhibit D hereto.

ARTICLE V - CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE CLOSING
- -----------------------------------------------

       5.1 Conditions Precedent to the Obligations of Purchaser. All obligations
of Purchaser under this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment or
satisfaction, prior to or at the Closing, of each of the following conditions
precedent:

              5.1.1 Representations and Warranties True as of the Closing Date.
The representations and warranties of Seller contained in this Agreement or in
any schedule, certificate or document delivered by Seller to Purchaser pursuant
to the provisions hereof shall have been true on the date hereof and shall be
true on the Closing Date with the same effect as though such representations and
warranties were made as of such date, except: (i) as affected by transactions
contemplated hereby; (ii) to the extent that any such representations and
warranties are made as of a specified date, in which case such representations
and warranties shall have been true as of the specified date; and (iii) for
inaccuracies in any such representations or warranties that have not had, and
are not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material
Adverse Effect; provided, however (iii) above will not apply with respect to
representations and warranties in Section 3 which are already qualified by
reason of or as to having a Material Adverse Effect. Notwithstanding the
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foregoing, any matters disclosed in connection with or pursuant to Purchaser's
Environmental Assessments which would otherwise constitute a breach of any
representations and warranties set forth in Section 3 shall not be deemed to
have a Material Adverse Effect so long as Seller is obligated to undertake
Seller's Post-Closing Remediation Obligations.

              5.1.2 Compliance with this Agreement. Seller shall have performed
and complied in all material respects with all agreements and conditions
required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or at
the Closing.

              5.1.3 Closing Certificate. Purchaser shall have received a
certificate from Seller dated the Closing Date, certifying in such detail as
Purchaser may reasonably request that the conditions specified in Sections 5.1.1
and 5.1.2 hereof have been fulfilled and certifying that Seller has obtained all
consents and approvals required with respect to it or the Business by Section
5.1.5 hereof.

              5.1.4 No Threatened or Pending Litigation. On the Closing Date, no
suit, action or other proceeding, or injunction or final judgment relating
thereto, shall be threatened or be pending before any court or governmental or
regulatory official, body or authority in which it is sought to restrain or
prohibit or to obtain damages or other relief in connection with this Agreement
or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and no
investigation that might result in any such suit, action or proceeding shall be
pending or threatened.

              5.1.5 Consents and Approvals. Seller shall have procured all of
the third party consents as listed on attached Schedule 5.1.5

              5.1.6 Material Adverse Changes. The business operations, assets,
properties or prospects of the Business shall not have been affected in any way
as a result of any event or occurrence which would have a Material Adverse
Effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any matters disclosed in connection with
or pursuant to Purchaser's Environmental Assessments shall not be deemed to have
a Material Adverse Effect so long as Seller is obligated to undertake Seller's
Post-Closing Remediation Obligations.

              5.1.7 Raw Material Supplier. Purchaser shall have received written
commitments which are transferable to Purchaser without further actions by
Purchaser that DynaTech Adhesives Group, shall continue the provision of raw
materials at historical levels including volume and price terms.

              5.1.8 Escrow Agreement. Seller shall have executed and delivered
the Escrow Agreement.



              5.1.9 Consulting Arrangements. Shareholders shall have executed
and delivered a consulting agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit C
hereto.
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              5.1.10 Approval of Counsel; Corporate Matters. All actions,
proceedings, resolutions, instruments and documents required to carry out this
Agreement or incidental hereto and all other related legal matters shall have
been approved on the Closing Date by counsel for Purchaser, in the exercise of
its reasonable judgment. Shareholders and Seller shall also have delivered to
Purchaser such other documents, instruments, certifications and further
assurances as such counsel may reasonably require.

              5.1.11 Title to Trademarks and Patents. The Seller shall cause all
trademark registrations and pending applications and patents and patent
applications that are used or owned by the Business to be held at or prior to
the Closing Date in the legal name of the Seller following the complete chain of
title. The Seller shall execute or have executed all necessary assignment
documents of said trademark registrations and pending applications and patents
and patent applications, the assignment document being in a recordable form.

              5.1.12 Opinion of Counsel. Ulmer and Berne, LLP counsel for
Seller, shall have delivered to Purchaser a written opinion, dated the Closing
Date, in the form of Exhibit F-1 hereto with only such changes as shall be in
form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser and its counsel.

              5.1.13 Closing of Emtech Transactions. The transactions
contemplated under the Emtech Purchase Agreements shall have been consummated
and closed simultaneous with the Closing of the transaction contemplated under
this Agreement.

              5.1.14 Investment Representation Letters. Seller shall provide a
certificate as to investment representations substantially in the form of
Exhibit E1 or E2 from each Shareholder of Seller as of the Closing Date.

              5.1.15 Merger Filings. All waivers, consents, permits, orders and
approvals of the Italian merger competition authorities and the expiry of any
waiting periods imposed by any such authority, in connection with, or required
to permit, the consummation of the transaction, shall have been obtained or
received or, in the case of such waiting periods, shall have expired.

       5.2 Conditions Precedent to the Obligations of Seller and Shareholders.
All obligations of Seller and each Shareholder under this Agreement are subject
to the fulfillment or satisfaction, prior to or at the Closing, of each of the
following conditions precedent:

              5.2.1 Representations and Warranties True as of the Closing Date.
The representations and warranties of Purchaser contained in this Agreement or
in any list, certificate or document delivered by Purchaser to Seller pursuant
to the provisions hereof shall be true on the Closing Date with the same effect
as though such representations and warranties were made as of such date.
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              5.2.2 Compliance with this Agreement. Purchaser shall have
performed and complied with all agreements and conditions required by this
Agreement to be performed or complied with by them prior to or at the Closing.

              5.2.3 Closing Certificates. Seller shall have received a
certificate from Purchaser dated the Closing Date certifying in such detail as
Seller may reasonably request that the conditions specified in Sections 5.2.1
and 5.2.2 hereof have been fulfilled.

              5.2.4 No Threatened or Pending Litigation. On the Closing Date, no
suit, action or other proceeding, or injunction or final judgment relating
thereto, shall be threatened or be pending before any court or governmental or
regulatory official, body or authority in which it is sought to restrain or
prohibit or to obtain damages or other relief in connection with this Agreement
or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and no
investigation that might result in any such suit, action or proceeding shall be
pending or threatened.

              5.2.5 Escrow Agreement. Purchaser and the Escrow Agent shall have
executed and delivered the Escrow Agreement and Purchaser shall have delivered
certificates evidences the Escrow Closing Payment.

              5.2.6 Approval of Counsel; Corporate Matters. All actions,
proceedings, resolutions, instruments and documents required to carry out this
Agreement or incidental hereto and all other related legal matters shall have
been approved on the Closing Date by counsel for Seller in the exercise of its



reasonable judgment. Purchaser shall also have delivered to Seller such other
documents, instruments, certifications and further assurances as such counsel
for Seller may reasonably require.

              5.2.7. Opinion of Counsel. Counsel for Purchaser shall have
delivered to Seller and Shareholders a written opinion, dated as of the Closing
Date, in the form of Exhibit F-2 hereto with only such changes as shall be in
form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Seller and its counsel.

              5.2.8. Closing of Emtech Transactions. The transactions
contemplated under the Emtech Purchase Agreements shall have been consummated
and closed simultaneous with the Closing of the transaction contemplated under
this Agreement and the Emtech Agreements shall have been terminated without cost
or liability to Seller.

              5.2.9. Consulting Agreements. Purchaser shall have executed and
delivered a Consulting Agreement with Shareholders to be effective at Closing in
the form attached as Exhibit C.

              5.2.10 Delivery of Certificates Evidencing Common Stock. Purchaser
shall have
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delivered certificates evidencing the Seller Closing Payment.

              5.2.11. Material Adverse Changes. The business operations, assets,
properties or prospects of the Purchaser shall not have been and shall not be
threatened to be materially adversely affected in any way as a result of any
event or occurrence.

              5.2.12 Tax-Free Reorganization. Seller's counsel shall have
determined that the transaction contemplated under this Agreement qualifies as a
tax-free reorganization under Section 368(a)(1)(C) of the Code, as of the
Closing Date.

              5.2.13 Seller's Post-Closing Remediation. Based upon findings and
recommendations set forth in Purchaser's Environmental Assessments, Seller shall
have determined, based upon consultation with Seller's Consultant (as defined in
Section 7.10), that the estimated cost to complete Seller's Post-Closing
Remediation Obligations does not exceed One Million Dollars ($1,000,000) in the
aggregate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Seller shall not have the right to
terminate this Agreement by reason of the failure of the contingency set forth
in this Section 5.2.13 if Purchaser covenants and agrees to assume and discharge
the Seller Post-Closing Remediation at Purchaser's sole cost and expense.

ARTICLE VI - INDEMNIFICATION; DISPUTE RESOLUTION
- ------------------------------------------------

       6.1 General Indemnification Obligation of Seller and Shareholders. From
and after the Closing, each of Seller and Shareholders, severally and not
jointly, will indemnify, defend and hold harmless Purchaser and its successors
and assigns (an "Indemnified Purchaser Party") against and in respect of:

              (a) any and all damages, losses, liabilities, costs and expenses
       incurred or suffered by any Indemnified Purchaser Party that result from,
       relate to or arise out of:

                     (i) any and all liabilities and obligations of Seller of
              any nature whatsoever, except for those liabilities and
              obligations of Seller which Purchaser specifically assumes
              pursuant to this Agreement, including, without limitation, the
              Assumed Liabilities;

                     (ii) any and all actions, suits, claims, or legal,
              administrative, arbitration, governmental or other proceedings or
              investigations against any Indemnified Purchaser Party that relate
              to Seller or the Business in which the principal event giving rise
              thereto occurred prior to the Closing Date or which result from or
              arise out of any action or inaction prior to the Closing Date of
              Seller or any director, officer, employee, agent, representative
              or subcontractor of Seller, except for those which Purchaser
              specifically assumes pursuant to this Agreement, including,
              without limitation, the Assumed Liabilities; or
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                     (iii) any misrepresentation, breach of warranty or
              nonfulfillment of any agreement or covenant on the part of Seller
              or Shareholders under this Agreement, or under any agreement or
              instrument delivered by Seller or Shareholders in accordance with
              this Agreement; provided, however, that notwithstanding any



              provision in this Agreement to the contrary, after the Closing,
              Purchaser shall not have the right to make a claim against Seller
              or Shareholders for any matter a notice of which is provided
              before the Closing Date pursuant to Section 4.1.8; or with respect
              to which the Purchaser had actual knowledge prior to the Closing
              Date; and

              (b) any and all actions, suits, claims, proceedings,
       investigations, demands, assessments, audits, fines, judgments, costs and
       other expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable legal fees and
       expenses) incident to any of the foregoing or to the enforcement of this
       Section 6.1.

              (c) Except as set forth in Sections 6.1(d) and 6.1(e) below,
       Seller and Shareholders shall have no liability to any Indemnified
       Purchaser Party under this Section 6.1 for breaches of representations
       and warranties until such time as the losses and claims of all
       Indemnified Purchaser Parties under Section 6.1 of this Agreement and
       also Section 6.1 under the Emtech Purchase Agreement exceed an amount
       equal to TWO MILLION DOLLARS ($2,000,000), in the aggregate (the
       "Seller's Basket"). All losses and claims of the Indemnified Purchaser
       Parties under Section 6.1 of this Agreement and also Section 6.1 under
       the Emtech Purchase Agreement shall accrue in the aggregate until they
       exceed the Seller's Basket, and thereupon Seller and Shareholders shall
       become obligated to indemnify the Indemnified Purchaser Party, but only
       to the extent of actual losses in excess of the Seller's Basket.

              (d) Seller and Shareholders shall have no liability to any
       Indemnified Purchaser Party under this Section 6.1 for any breach of the
       representations and warranties under Section 3.1.29 and Section 7.10 of
       this Agreement and also Sections 3.1.29 and 7.10 under the Emtech
       Purchase Agreement ("environmental losses") until such time as the
       environmental losses of all Indemnified Purchaser Parties under this
       Agreement and the Emtech Purchase Agreement exceed an amount equal to ONE
       HUNDRED THOUSAND DOLLARS ($100,000), in the aggregate (the "Seller's
       Environmental Basket"). All environmental losses of the Indemnified
       Purchaser Parties under this Agreement and the Emtech Purchase Agreement
       shall accrue in the aggregate until they exceed the Seller's
       Environmental Basket, and thereupon Seller and Shareholders shall become
       obligated to indemnify the Indemnified Purchaser Party for all amounts,
       but only to the extent of actual environmental losses in excess of the
       Seller's Environmental Basket; provided, however, that Seller's Basket
       and Seller's Environmental Basket shall not apply to environmental losses
       relating to Chem-Dyne
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       as disclosed in Disclosure Schedule 3.1.29. Seller's Environmental Basket
       shall be reduced dollar for dollar (but not below zero) by the amount
       expended by Purchaser with respect to Purchaser Remediation Obligations
       or Purchaser reimbursement of up to $100,000 related to Seller
       Post-Closing Remediation Obligations pursuant to Section 7.10.

              (e) Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, Seller's
       Basket shall not be applicable with respect to any losses or claims
       arising by reason of or related to: (i) the Purchase Price adjustment
       pursuant to Section 1.3, (ii) a breach of any covenant under this
       Agreement by Seller, including without limitation, the covenant to
       satisfy and discharge any Excluded Liabilities, or (iii) the breach of
       the representation and warranties of Seller under Section 3.1.26(c).

       6.2 General Indemnification Obligation of Purchaser. From and after the
Closing, Purchaser will indemnify, defend and hold harmless Seller and
Shareholders and their respective heirs, executors, successors or assigns (an
"Indemnified Seller Party") against and in respect of:

              (a) Any and all damages, losses, liabilities, costs and expenses
       incurred or suffered by any Indemnified Seller Party that result from,
       relate to or arise out of:

                     (i) any and all liabilities and obligations of Seller which
              have been specifically assumed by Purchaser pursuant to this
              Agreement, including, without limitation, the Assumed Liabilities;

                     (ii) the operation of the Business or the business of the
              Emtech Affiliates or the ownership of the Assets or the assets
              acquired under the Emtech Purchase Agreements from and after the
              Closing Date.

                     (iii) any misrepresentation, breach of warranty or
              non-fulfillment of any agreement or covenant on the part of
              Purchaser under this Agreement, or under any agreement or
              instrument delivered by Purchaser in accordance with this



              Agreement to Seller or Shareholders; and

              (b) any and all actions, suits, claims, proceeding,
       investigations, demands, assessments, audits, fines, judgments, costs and
       other expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable legal fees and
       expenses) incident to any of the foregoing or to the enforcement of this
       Section 6.2.

              Purchaser shall have no liability to any Indemnified Seller Party
       under this Section 6.2 (a) and (b) until such time as the losses and
       claims of all Indemnified Seller Parties under Section 6.2(a) of this
       Agreement and also Section 6.2(a) under the Emtech Purchase Agreement
       exceed an amount equal to One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000.00), in
       the aggregate (the "Purchaser's Basket"). All losses and claims of the
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       Indemnified Seller Parties shall accrue in the aggregate until they
       exceed the Purchaser's Basket, and thereupon Purchaser shall become
       obligated to indemnify the Indemnified Seller Party for all amounts of
       Purchaser's Basket, including the first dollar. Notwithstanding any
       provision herein to the contrary, Purchaser's Basket shall not be
       applicable with respect to any losses or claims arising by reason of or
       related to: (i) a breach of any covenant under this Agreement by
       Purchaser, including, without limitation, the covenant to satisfy and
       discharge any Assumed Liability; or (ii) the breach of the
       representations and warranties of Purchaser under Sections 3.2.5 through
       3.2.7 and 3.4.

              6.3 Method of Asserting Claims In the event that any claim or
demand for which Seller or Shareholders would be liable to an Indemnified
Purchaser Party hereunder (including, without limitation, any claim covered
under any basket) is asserted against or sought to be collected from an
Indemnified Purchaser Party by a third party, the Indemnified Purchaser Party
shall promptly notify Seller and Shareholders of such claim or demand,
specifying the nature of such claim or demand and the amount or the estimated
amount thereof to the extent then feasible (which estimate shall not be
conclusive of the final amount of such claim and demand) (the "Claim Notice").
Seller and Shareholders shall have ten days from the personal delivery or
mailing of the Claim Notice (the "Notice Period") to notify the Indemnified
Purchaser Party, (A) whether or not they dispute their liability to the
Indemnified Purchaser Party hereunder with respect to such claim or demand and
(B) notwithstanding any such dispute, whether or not they desire, at their sole
cost and expense, to defend the Indemnified Purchaser Party against such claim
or demand.

              (a) If Seller or Shareholders dispute their liability with respect
       to such claim or demand or the amount thereof (whether or not Seller or
       Shareholders desire to defend the Indemnified Purchaser Party against
       such claim or demand as provided in paragraphs (b) and (c) below), such
       dispute shall be resolved in accordance with Section 6.5 hereof. Pending
       the resolution of any dispute by Seller or Shareholders of their
       liability with respect to any claim or demand, such claim or demand shall
       not be settled without the prior written consent of the Indemnified
       Purchaser Party.

              (b) In the event that Seller or Shareholders notify the
       Indemnified Purchaser Parties within the Notice Period that they desire
       to defend the Indemnified Purchaser Party against such claim or demand
       then, except as hereinafter provided, Seller or Shareholders,
       respectively, shall have the right to defend the Indemnified Purchaser
       Party by appropriate proceedings, which proceedings shall be promptly
       settled or prosecuted by them to a final conclusion in such a manner as
       to avoid any risk of Indemnified Purchaser Party becoming subject to
       liability for any other matter; provided, however, Seller and
       Shareholders shall not, without the prior written consent of the
       Indemnified Purchaser Party, consent to the entry of any judgment against
       the Indemnified Purchaser Party or enter into any settlement or
       compromise which does not include, as an unconditional term thereof, the
       giving by the claimant or plaintiff to the Indemnified Purchaser Party of
       a
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       release, in form and substance satisfactory to the Indemnified Purchaser
       Party, as the case may be, from all liability in respect of such claim or
       litigation. If any Indemnified Purchaser Party desires to participate in,
       but not control, any such defense or settlement, it may do so at its sole
       cost and expense. If, in the reasonable opinion of the Indemnified
       Purchaser Party, any such claim or demand or the litigation or resolution



       of any such claim or demand involves an issue or matter which could have
       a Materially Adverse Effect on the business, operations, assets,
       properties or prospects of the Indemnified Purchaser Party, including
       without limitation the administration of the tax returns and
       responsibilities under the tax laws of any Indemnified Purchaser Party,
       the Indemnified Purchaser Party shall have the right to control the
       defense or settlement of any such claim or demand and its reasonable
       costs and expenses shall be included as part of the indemnification
       obligation of Seller and Shareholders hereunder; provided, however, that
       the Indemnified Purchaser Party shall not settle any such claim or demand
       without the prior written consent of Seller or Shareholders which consent
       shall not be unreasonably withheld. If the Indemnified Purchaser Party
       should elect to exercise such right, Seller or Shareholders shall have
       the right to participate in, but not control, the defense or settlement
       of such claim or demand at its sole cost and expense.

              (c) (i) If Seller or Shareholders elect not to defend the
              Indemnified Purchaser Party against such claim or demand, whether
              by not giving the Indemnified Purchaser Party timely notice as
              provided above or otherwise, then the amount of any such claim or
              demand, or if the same be defended by Seller or Shareholders or by
              the Indemnified Purchaser Party (but none of the Indemnified
              Purchaser Party shall have any obligation to defend any such claim
              or demand), then that portion thereof as to which such defense is
              unsuccessful, in each case shall be conclusively deemed to be a
              liability of Seller and Shareholders hereunder, unless Seller and
              Shareholders shall have disputed their liability to the
              Indemnified Purchaser Party hereunder, as provided in (a) above,
              in which event such dispute shall be resolved as provided in
              Section 6.5 hereof.

                     (ii) In the event an Indemnified Purchaser Party should
              have a claim against Seller or Shareholders hereunder that does
              not involve a claim or demand being asserted against or sought to
              be collected from it by a third party, the Indemnified Purchaser
              Party shall promptly send a Claim Notice with respect to such
              claim to Seller and Shareholders. If Seller or Shareholders
              dispute its liability with respect to such claim or demand, such
              dispute shall be resolved in accordance with Section 6.5 hereof;
              if Seller or Shareholders does not notify the Indemnified
              Purchaser Party within the Notice Period that it disputes such
              claim, the amount of such claim shall be conclusively deemed a
              liability of Seller or Shareholders, respectively, hereunder.
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                     (d) All claims for indemnification by an Indemnified Seller
              Party under this Agreement shall be asserted and resolved under
              the procedures set forth above substituting in the appropriate
              place "Indemnified Seller Party" for "Indemnified Purchaser Party"
              and variations thereof and "Purchaser" for "Seller and
              Shareholders."

       6.4 Payment. Upon the determination of the liability under Section 1.3.1,
6.3 or 6.5 hereof, the appropriate party shall pay to the other, as the case may
be, within ten days after such determination, the amount of any claim for
indemnification made hereunder. Upon the payment in full of any claim, the
entity making payment shall be subrogated to the rights of the indemnified party
against any person, firm or corporation with respect to the subject matter of
such claim. In the case of any payment due by Seller or Shareholders pursuant to
the indemnification obligation set forth in Section 6.1, such payment obligation
shall first be satisfied by the transfer of shares of Common Stock owned by
Seller or Shareholders and held under the Escrow Agreement. Notwithstanding any
provision in this Agreement to the contrary, in the event Seller or the
Shareholders is required to make any payment under Section 6.1, the Seller and
Shareholders may satisfy such obligation by delivery to Purchaser of shares of
Purchaser constituting part of the 3M Shares issued to them under this
Agreement, which shares, for such purpose, shall be valued at the greater of:
(i) the Per Share Value; or (ii) the closing price of such Purchaser's Common
Stock on the date such liability is finally determined as reported in the Wall
Street Journal, in each case as adjusted for stock splits, stock dividends and
the like.

       6.5 Dispute Resolution.

              (a) Any disagreement or dispute between the parties arising out of
       or related to this Agreement or the breach or making hereof (a "Dispute")
       shall be resolved in the manner provided in this Section 6.5. Should
       there develop any Dispute, either party may, by written notice to the
       other party, request that such Dispute be referred to the Vice President
       of the Engineered Adhesives Division of Purchaser and Lampe and Fowler on
       behalf of Seller and Leslie McFarland on behalf of Emtech Affiliates
       (collectively, the "Principals"), who shall negotiate in good faith to



       attempt to resolve the Dispute. No settlement reached under this Section
       6.5(a) shall be binding on the parties until reduced to a writing signed
       on behalf of the parties by the Principals.

              (b) Should the procedure outlined in Section 6.5(a) fail to bring
       about a resolution of each outstanding Dispute within 30 days following
       the giving of the notice referred to therein, then the parties shall
       promptly initiate a voluntary, non-binding mediation conducted by a
       mutually-agreed mediator. Should the parties for any reason be unable to
       agree upon a mediator, they shall request the clerk of court of the
       Cuyahoga County Common Pleas Court in the State of Ohio to appoint a
       capable mediator for them. The Seller and Purchaser shall each bear
       one-half of the costs and expenses of the mediation and shall endeavor in
       good faith to resolve therein each outstanding Dispute.
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       No settlement reached under this Section 6.5(b) shall be binding on the
       parties until reduced to a writing signed on behalf of the parties by the
       Principals.

              (c) In the event the parties are unable to resolve any outstanding
       Dispute as provided above, then such outstanding Dispute shall be
       determined by litigation conducted in Cleveland, Ohio, in accordance with
       this Agreement.

              (d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary provided in this
       Section 6.5, and without prejudice to the above procedures, either party
       may at any time, in connection with any Dispute, apply to a court of
       competent jurisdiction for temporary injunctive or other provisional
       judicial relief if in such party's sole judgment such action is necessary
       to avoid irreparable damage or to preserve the status quo until such time
       as the arbitration award is rendered or the Dispute is otherwise resolved
       in accordance with this Section 6.5.

       6.6 [INTENTIONALLY DELETED]

       6.7 Rights and Remedies. The indemnification rights of the parties under
this Article VI shall constitute the sole rights and remedies as the parties may
have at law or in equity or otherwise for any misrepresentation or breach of
warranty or covenant on the part of any party hereto.

       6.8 Limitations. In addition to the limitations set forth in Sections 6.1
and 6.2 above, the following limitations will apply:

              (a) No claims for indemnification under this Article VI based upon
       the breach of a representation or warranty by any party may be made after
       one (1) year from the Closing Date except as otherwise provided in
       Section 3.3.

              (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement to the
       contrary, the indemnity obligation of each of Seller and Shareholder
       hereunder shall in no event exceed the portion of the Purchase Price paid
       to such party, net of such party's income tax liability (including,
       without limitation, any tax liability arising by reason of the
       distribution of the 3M Shares by Seller to Shareholders and any income
       tax liability arising by reason of the sale of 3M Shares in order to
       satisfy the payment of any indemnity obligation under Section 6.1) and
       subject to reduction for such party's allocable portion of payments by
       insurance companies and the amount of any tax benefits to an Indemnified
       Purchaser Party. The obligation and liability of Seller and Shareholders
       to satisfy any indemnity claim shall be satisfied first under the terms
       of the Escrow Agreement and prior to asserting any claim for money
       damages against Seller or
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       Shareholders, subject to the provisions of Section 6.4 above.

              (c) Any indemnity payment hereunder by Seller or Shareholders
       shall be deemed to constitute a reduction in the Purchase Price at the
       election of Seller and/or Shareholders.

              (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement to the
       contrary, the indemnity obligation of Purchaser hereunder shall in no
       event exceed the Purchase Price.

              (e) No Shareholder shall be liable to indemnify Purchaser based
       upon the breach of Sections 7.2 or 7.8 of this Agreement by any other



       Shareholder. For purposes of this paragraph, Fowler and Fowler Trust
       shall be deemed to be one Shareholder.

ARTICLE VII - EMPLOYEE AND POST CLOSING MATTERS
- -----------------------------------------------

       7.1 Employees.

              (a) Employment. Seller has provided to Purchaser as of the date
       hereof a list of the employees of Seller who perform services primarily
       for the Business (each, a "Business Employee") setting forth the status
       of such employees (including whether any of such employees are on
       short-term or long-term disability leave of absence or receiving
       disability benefit payments) and their annual planned compensation or
       hourly rate of pay. Purchaser hereby agrees to offer employment to all
       Business Employees (except those employees listed on Schedule 7.1)
       (collectively, the "Identified Employees"). Purchaser will offer to each
       of the Identified Employees employment commencing as of the Closing Date,
       including compensation at not less than the annual planned compensation
       or hourly rate of pay contained in the list described above. Those
       Identified Employees who accept employment with Purchaser pursuant to
       this Agreement will be referred to herein as "Transferred Employees".

              (b) Service Credit. With the exception of its defined benefit
       pension plan and retiree medical plans, Purchaser will cause each of its
       pension and welfare benefit plans to recognize all of the service that
       the Transferred Employees completed with Seller for purposes of
       determining their eligibility to participate in and eligibility for
       benefits under such plans.

              (c) Welfare Benefits. On the date each Transferred Employee
       becomes an employee of Purchaser, the Transferred Employee and his or her
       eligible family members that participate in any employee welfare benefit
       plan (within the meaning of section 3(1) of ERISA) that is maintained by
       Seller (collectively the "Seller Welfare Plans") shall cease to do so
       except as otherwise required by law; provided, however, that Seller and
       the
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       Seller Welfare Plans will remain responsible to such Transferred
       Employees and their eligible family members for all benefits accrued or
       payable under such plans and arrangements with respect to periods prior
       to the date of employment with Purchaser. No portion of the assets of any
       Seller Welfare Plan will be transferred to Purchaser, and Purchaser
       assumes no liability or obligation with respect to the Seller Welfare
       Plans. On the date each Transferred Employee becomes an employee of
       Purchaser, the Transferred Employee and his or her eligible family
       members will commence participation in the employee welfare benefit plans
       (within the meaning of section 3(1) of ERISA) maintained by Purchaser for
       its similarly situated employees in the United States (collectively the
       "Purchaser Welfare Plans") upon the satisfaction of any eligibility
       requirements (other than waiting periods which shall be waived) as set
       forth in such Purchaser Welfare Plans and in accordance with Section
       7.1(b).

              (d) Vacation Benefits. On or immediately following the Closing
       Date, Seller will provide Purchaser with a list of the Transferred
       Employees and the amount of their unused vacation benefits under Seller's
       vacation program as of the Closing Date. Upon receipt of such list,
       Purchaser will cause its vacation program to permit the Transferred
       Employees to receive paid vacation benefits equal to the number of days
       of unused vacation benefits to which such Employees were entitled to
       under Seller's vacation program as of the Closing Date.

              (e) COBRA Continuation. On or prior to the Closing Date, Seller
       will provide Purchaser with all relevant information regarding its former
       employees and qualified beneficiaries (within the meaning of section 607
       of ERISA) of its current and former employees who are purchasing or
       eligible to purchase COBRA continuation coverage under Seller's group
       health plan as of the Closing Date. Upon receipt of such information,
       Purchaser shall be responsible for complying with the COBRA continuation
       requirements (as described in sections 601 through 608 of ERISA and Code
       Section 4980B) with respect to such former employees and qualified
       beneficiaries following the Closing Date.

              (f) Retirement Benefits. On or prior to the Closing Date, Seller
       will amend its defined contribution pension plans covering employees of
       the Business to fully vest the accrued benefits of all Transferred
       Employees under such plan as of the Closing Date. Seller will also cause
       its defined contribution pension plan to permit each Transferred Employee



       to elect to receive a distribution of his or her entire vested account
       balance (including any outstanding loans) as soon as practicable
       following the Closing Date. Except for rollover contributions as
       permitted by law, no portion of the assets of Seller's defined
       contribution pension plan will be transferred to Purchaser, and Purchaser
       assumes no liability or obligation with respect to any of Seller's
       pension plans. On the date each Transferred Employee becomes an employee
       of Purchaser, the Transferred Employee will commence participation in the
       employee pension benefit plans (within the meaning of
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       section 3(2) of ERISA) maintained by Purchaser for its similarly situated
       employees in the United States (collectively the "Purchaser Pension
       Plans") upon the satisfaction of any eligibility requirements (other than
       waiting periods which shall be waived) as set forth in such Purchaser
       Pension Plans.

              (g) Workers' Compensation. With respect to the Business Employees,
       Purchaser assumes no obligation or liability under state workers
       compensation laws for, and Seller will remain responsible for all
       obligations and liabilities under state workers compensation laws arising
       out of any injuries or occurrences that take place prior to the Closing
       Date, or arising out of any illnesses that are caused by any injury or
       occurrence that takes place prior to the Closing Date . With respect to
       the Transferred Employees, Purchaser will become responsible for all
       obligations and liabilities under state workers compensation laws arising
       out of any illnesses, injuries or occurrences that take place on or after
       the date the particular Transferred Employee becomes an employee of
       Purchaser. With respect to all other Business Employees, Purchaser
       assumes no obligation or liability under state workers compensation laws.

              (h) Third Party Rights. Nothing contained in this Agreement is
       intended to or shall confer upon any former, current or future employee
       of Seller or its subsidiaries, or of Purchaser, or any such employee,
       legal representative or beneficiary, any rights or remedies, including,
       without limitation, any right to employment or continued employment of
       any nature, for any specific duration, or shall cause any former, present
       or future employee of Purchaser to have an employment relationship other
       than employment at will.

       7.2 Non-Solicitation. Seller shall terminate effective as of the Closing
Date all employment agreements it has with any of the Identified Employees.
Until the third anniversary of the Closing Date, Seller and Shareholders will
not directly or indirectly solicit or offer employment to any Identified
Employee: (i) who did not accept Purchaser's offer of employment; (ii) who is
then an employee of Purchaser; or (iii) who became a Transferred Employee and
then voluntarily terminated employment with Purchaser; in any case described
above until at least 180 days after the date of termination.

       7.3 Discharge of Business Obligations. From and after the Closing Date
Seller shall pay and discharge, in accordance with past practice but not less
than on a timely basis, all valid and leally enforceable obligations and
liabilities incurred prior to the Closing Date in respect of the Business, its
operations or the assets and properties used therein (except for those expressly
assumed by Purchaser hereunder), including without limitation any liabilities or
obligations to employees, trade creditors and clients of the Business. With
respect to any product warranty claim related to products sold prior to the
Closing Date and which Purchaser elects to have Seller resolve: (i) Purchaser
acknowledges that Seller has a history of successfully resolving the majority of
such claims through effective communications with customers; (ii) Purchaser
shall
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notify Seller and Shareholders in writing with respect to any such product
warranty claim within twenty (20) days after receipt of notice of such claim
from a customer; (iii) Seller and Shareholders shall have the right to be
involved, together with Purchaser, in the resolution of any such claim; and (iv)
Purchaser shall cooperate with Seller and Shareholders to undertake appropriate
review, investigation and due diligence as reasonably requested by Seller and
Shareholders in order to properly evaluate such claims.

       7.4 Maintenance of Books and Records. Each of Seller and Purchaser shall
preserve until the tenth anniversary of the Closing Date all records possessed
or to be possessed by such party relating to any of the assets, liabilities or
business of the Business prior to the Closing Date. After the Closing Date,
where there is a legitimate purpose, such party shall provide the other parties
with access, upon prior reasonable written request specifying the need therefor,



during regular business hours, to (i) the officers and employees of such party
and (ii) the books of account and records of such party, but, in each case, only
to the extent relating to the assets, liabilities or business of the Business
prior to the Closing Date, and the other parties and their representatives shall
have the right to make copies of such books and records; provided, however, that
the foregoing right of access shall not be exercisable in such a manner as to
interfere unreasonably with the normal operations and business of such party;
and further, provided, that, as to so much of such information as constitutes
trade secrets or confidential business information of such party, the requesting
party and its officers, directors and representatives will use due care to not
disclose such information except (i) as required by law, (ii) with the prior
written consent of such party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld,
or (iii) where such information becomes available to the public generally, or
becomes generally known to competitors of such party, through sources other than
the requesting party, its affiliates or its officers, directors and
representatives. Such records may nevertheless be destroyed by a party if such
party sends to the other parties written notice of its intent to destroy
records, specifying with particularity the contents of the records to be
destroyed. Such records may then be destroyed after the 30th day after such
notice is given unless another party objects to the destruction in which case
the party seeking to destroy the records shall deliver such records to the
objecting party.

       7.5 Payments Received. Seller and Purchaser each agree that after the
Closing they will hold and will promptly transfer and deliver to the other, from
time to time as and when received by them, any cash, checks with appropriate
endorsements (using their best efforts not to convert such checks into cash), or
other property that they may receive on or after the Closing which properly
belongs to the other party, including without limitation any insurance proceeds,
and will account to the other for all such receipts. From and after the Closing,
Purchaser shall have the right and authority to endorse without recourse the
name of Seller on any check or any other evidences of indebtedness received by
Purchaser on account of the Business and the Assets transferred to Purchaser
hereunder.
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       7.6 Use of Name. From and after the Closing Date, Seller will sign such
consents and take such other action as Purchaser shall reasonably request in
order to permit Purchaser to use the Names and variants thereof. From and after
the Closing Date, Seller will not itself use the Names or any names similar
thereto or variants thereof.

       7.7 UCC Matters. From and after the Closing Date, Seller will promptly
refer all inquiries with respect to ownership of the Assets or the Business to
Purchaser. In addition, Seller will execute such documents and financing
statements as Purchaser may request from time to time to evidence transfer of
the Assets to Purchaser, including any necessary assignments of financing
statements.

       7.8 Covenant Not to Compete. Seller and Shareholders agree that for a
period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, neither Seller, Shareholders,
nor any of their affiliates will, directly or indirectly, own, manage, operate,
join, control or participate in the ownership, management, operation or control
of, any business whether in corporate, proprietorship or partnership form or
otherwise as more than a five percent owner in such business where such business
is engaged in manufacturing and selling pressure sensitive label stock in
competition with the Business. The parties hereto specifically acknowledge and
agree that the remedy at law for any breach of the foregoing will be inadequate
and that the Purchaser, in addition to any other relief available to it, shall
be entitled to temporary and permanent injunctive relief without the necessity
of proving actual damage. In the event that the provisions of this Section 7.8
should ever be deemed to exceed the limitation provided by applicable law, then
the parties hereto agree that such provisions shall be reformed to set forth the
maximum limitations permitted.

       7.9 Distribution of Purchaser Common Stock; Dissolution of Seller. Except
for the Escrow Shares, Seller will, as promptly as practicable after the Closing
Date, but in no event later than one (1) year after the Closing Date, distribute
to a liquidation trust (the "Trust") or to the Shareholders, in exchange for and
in complete cancellation and redemption of the outstanding shares of Seller, the
3M Shares received by Seller pursuant to this Agreement, pursuant to the Plan of
Reorganization of which this Agreement is a part. The beneficial interests in
the Trust or the 3M Shares, as applicable, shall be allocated among the
Shareholders of Seller based proportionately upon their ownership of Seller
shares at Closing. Seller will dissolve and wind up its affairs as soon as
practicable after the completion of such distribution to the Trust or to the
Shareholders and in accordance with its Plan of Reorganization.

       7.10 Environmental Assessments and Remediation Obligations

              (a) Within 15 days after the execution of this Agreement,
       Purchaser shall cause ERG Consultants ("the Environmental Consultant"),



       as its environmental consultant licensed and certified (or certified
       through its subcontractors) to perform services in Ohio, to complete the
       Phase I Environmental Assessment of the Real Estate which was previously
       commenced ("Phase I Assessment") and to notify the results of the
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       Phase I Assessment to Purchaser, Seller and Emtech. The Phase I
       Assessment report shall detail the basis for any recommendation for a
       Phase II Assessment. Purchaser shall cause the Environmental Consultant
       to execute a confidentiality agreement in form reasonably acceptable to
       Seller prior to commencing the Phase II Assessment (as defined below).

              (b) Immediately following the execution of this Agreement,
       Purchaser shall engage the Environmental Consultant for purposes of
       completing a Phase II Environmental Assessment of the Real Estate ("Phase
       II Assessment")(the Phase I Assessment and the Phase II Assessment are
       collectively referred to as the "Environmental Assessments"). Purchaser
       agrees that Seller shall have the right, at its expense, to designate one
       or more environmental consultants ("Seller's Consultants") to advise
       Seller with respect to the Environmental Assessments. Purchaser agrees
       that Seller's Consultants shall have the right to offer input to the
       Environmental Consultant on matters such as scope of work, protocol and
       procedures for testing, testing locations, interpretation of test
       results, findings and recommendations, cost estimates, and the like and
       to otherwise observe and participate in Phase II Assessment activities.
       Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, in the event the
       Environmental Assessment reports are not completed and delivered and
       certified to Seller as required under this Section 7.10 on or before the
       Closing Date and Seller has reasonable grounds to believe that Alleged
       Violations (as defined in Section 7.10(f) below) might exist and/or that
       Remediation Actions (as defined in Section 7.10(f) below) might be
       required, then, Seller shall have the right, in its sole and absolute
       discretion, to extend the Closing Date to a date which is not later than
       10 days after receipt of such report. Purchaser hereby commits that the
       Phase II Assessment report will be completed and delivered to Seller as
       soon as possible, but not later than September 1, 2002.

              (c) Seller shall provide prior to Closing reasonable access to
       Purchaser and the Environmental Consultant, during normal business hours,
       to the Real Estate for the purpose of conducting the Environmental
       Assessments. In connection with any entry by Purchaser, Environmental
       Consultant or any of their agents, employees, representatives or
       contractors (collectively, the "Purchaser's Agents" and each a
       "Purchaser's Agent") onto the Real Estate, Purchaser shall give Seller
       and Seller's Consultant reasonable advance notice of such entry and shall
       conduct such entry and any inspections in connection therewith in
       accordance with applicable laws and in a manner so as to minimize, to the
       greatest extent possible, interference with Seller's business and
       otherwise in a manner reasonably acceptable to Seller's Consultant.
       Purchaser shall take no action which would cause Seller to be in default
       under any Authorizations or which cause a violation of any applicable
       laws. Without limiting the foregoing, prior to any entry to perform any
       necessary on-site testing, Purchaser shall give Seller and Seller's
       Consultant notice thereof, including the identity of the company or
       persons who will perform such testing and the proposed scope of the
       testing and the party performing the testing. If Purchaser
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       takes any sample from the Real Estate in connection with any such
       approved testing, Seller or Seller's Consultant may be present to observe
       any testing, or other inspection performed on the Real Estate. Seller's
       Consultant shall have the right to receive and review in draft form any
       written Environmental Assessment reports and findings and to discuss
       comments with Environmental Consultant prior to final issuance of the
       report.

              (d) Purchaser shall maintain, and shall ensure that Environmental
       Consultant and their contractors maintain such insurance as Purchaser
       customarily requires of environmental consultants Purchaser employs.
       Purchaser shall indemnify, defend, and hold Seller harmless from and
       against any Claims of personal injury or property damage to the extent
       arising out of or resulting from any entry on the Real Estate by any of
       Purchaser's Agents, in the course of performing any inspections, testings
       or inquiries. The foregoing indemnity shall survive the Closing, or, if
       the Closing does not occur, beyond the termination of this Agreement.

              (e) Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the



       contrary, neither Purchaser nor Purchaser's Agents shall contact any
       governmental authority regarding Purchaser's discovery of any hazardous
       substances on or any environmental conditions at the Real Estate without
       Seller's prior written consent thereto, except as required by law. In
       addition, if Seller's consent is obtained by Purchaser, Seller shall be
       entitled to receive at least five (5) business days prior written notice
       of the intended contact and to have a representative present when
       Purchaser has any such contact with any governmental official or
       representative.

              (f) Seller and Purchaser agree that the provisions of this Section
       7.10(f) and (g) shall govern the obligations of Seller and Purchaser with
       respect to: (i) any findings and determinations pursuant to the
       Environmental Assessments that establish a violation of applicable
       Environmental Laws has occurred and is existing as of the Closing Date
       ("Alleged Violations"); and (ii) the actions required to correct or
       remediate the conditions causing such Alleged Violations ("Remediation
       Actions"), In the event that the estimated cost of the Remediation
       Actions required to correct any Alleged Violations is One Hundred
       Thousand Dollars ($100,000) or less, then Purchaser agrees to assume and
       shall discharge and perform all such Remediation Actions ("Purchaser
       Remediation Obligations") at its sole cost and expense as soon as
       possible thereafter. Seller's Consultant shall have the right to observe
       and monitor all activities related to Purchaser Remediation Obligations.
       Upon completion of the Purchaser Remediation Obligations, Purchaser shall
       cause the Environmental Consultant to issue an updated Phase II
       Assessment closure report certified to Seller and indicating that the
       Alleged Violations have been corrected. Any amounts expended by Purchaser
       with respect to Purchaser Remediation Obligations (excluding the cost of
       the Environmental Assessments) shall reduce the Seller's Environmental
       Basket dollar for dollar.

                                       56

              (g) In the event that the estimated cost of the Remediation
       Actions required to correct any Alleged Violations is more than One
       Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000), then, subject to the provisions of
       Section 5.2.13, Seller agrees to assume and shall discharge and perform
       all such Remediation Actions ("Seller Post-Closing Remediation
       Obligations") as soon as possible thereafter. Seller is not required to
       perform the Seller Post-Closing Remediation Obligations prior to closing
       and completion is not a condition to Purchaser's obligations to close.
       Seller Post-Closing Remediation Obligations may be performed by
       consultants and contractors selected by Seller and acceptable to
       Purchaser (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld) and Seller
       shall be responsible for all costs and expenses related thereto;
       provided, however, Purchaser agrees to reimburse Seller in the amount of
       One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000). The Environmental Consultant
       shall have the right to observe and monitor all activities related to
       Seller Post-Closing Remediation Obligations. Upon completion of the
       Seller Post-Closing Remediation Obligations, Seller's Consultant shall
       cause to be issued a closure report certified to Seller and Purchaser and
       indicating that the Alleged Violations have been corrected. Any amounts
       expended by Purchaser with respect to Seller-Post Closing Remediation
       Obligations (not to exceed $100,000, exclusive of the costs of the
       Environmental assessments) shall reduce the Seller's Environmental Basket
       dollar for dollar. With respect to Seller Post-Closing Remediation
       Obligations, Seller's entry upon the Real Estate after the Closing Date
       shall be governed in the same manner as Purchaser's pre-closing
       activities on the Real Estate as set forth in Sections 7.10 (c), (d) and
       (e) above and for such purpose, the terms Seller and Purchaser shall be
       interchanged. Seller and Purchaser each retain rights to pursue claims
       against third parties who are liable for any Alleged Violation and to
       cooperate with each other with respect to such claims.

ARTICLE VIII - MISCELLANEOUS
- ----------------------------

       8.1 Termination.

              (a) Anything herein or elsewhere to the contrary notwithstanding,
       this Agreement may be terminated by written notice of termination at any
       time before the Closing Date only as follows:

                     (i) by mutual consent of Seller and Purchaser;

                     (ii) by Purchaser, (A) except as otherwise provided in this
              Agreement, at any time if the representations and warranties of
              Seller contained in Section 3.1 hereof were incorrect in any
              respect when made or at any time thereafter and a Material Adverse
              Effect has occurred, or (B) upon written notice to Seller given at
              any time after September 15, 2002 (or such later date as shall
              have been specified
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              in a writing authorized on behalf of Seller and Purchaser) if all
              of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.1 hereof have
              not been met; or

                            (iii) by Seller, (A) at any time if the
                     representations and warranties of Purchaser contained in
                     Section 3.2 hereof were incorrect in any respect when made
                     or at any time thereafter and a Material Adverse Effect has
                     occurred, or (B) upon written notice to Purchaser given at
                     any time after September 15, 2002 (or such later date as
                     shall have been specified in a writing authorized on behalf
                     of Seller and Purchaser) if all of the conditions precedent
                     set forth in Section 5.2 hereof have not been met; or

                            (iv) by the party not in breach in the event of a
                     material breach of this Agreement by the other party prior
                     to Closing which is not cured within thirty (30) days after
                     written notice thereof

              (b) If this Agreement is terminated and the transactions
       contemplated hereby are not consummated as provided above, this Agreement
       shall become void and of no further force and effect, except for (i) any
       liability for any breach causing or permitting such termination, (ii) the
       provisions of Article VI relating to indemnification, and (iii) the
       obligations of Purchaser under the Confidentiality Agreement as
       referenced in Section 4.2.2.

       8.2 Brokers' and Finders' Fees.

              (a) Seller represents and warrants to Purchaser that all
       negotiations relative to this Agreement have been carried on by it
       directly without the intervention of any person who may be entitled to
       any brokerage or finder's fee or other commission in respect of this
       Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby,
       and Seller agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Purchaser
       against any and all claims, losses, liabilities and expenses which may be
       asserted against or incurred by it as a result of any breach of the
       foregoing representation and warranty or Seller's dealings, arrangements
       or agreements with any such person.

              (b) Purchaser represents and warrants to Seller and Shareholders
       that all negotiations relative to this Agreement have been carried on by
       it directly without the intervention of any person who may be entitled to
       any brokerage or finder's fee or other commission in respect of this
       Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby,
       and Purchaser agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Seller and
       Shareholders against any and all claims, losses, liabilities and expenses
       which may be asserted against or incurred by it as a result of any breach
       of the foregoing representations and warranties or Purchaser's dealings,
       arrangements or agreements with or any such person.
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       8.3 Sales, Transfer and Documentary Taxes, etc. Seller shall pay all
federal, state and local income, sales, use, documentary and other transfer
income taxes (other than conveyance fees and transfer taxes related to the
transfer of the Real Estate to Purchaser payable to Medina County upon filing of
the deed of record (@ $4.00 per $1,000 of value) which shall be paid by
Purchaser), if any, due as a result of the sale or transfer of the Assets in
accordance herewith whether imposed by law on Seller and Seller shall indemnify,
reimburse and hold harmless Purchaser in respect of the liability for payment of
or failure to pay any such taxes or the filing of or failure to file any reports
required in connection therewith.

       8.4 Tax Elections. No new elections with respect to Taxes, or any changes
in current elections with respect to Taxes, affecting the Included Assets shall
be made after the date of this Agreement without prior written consent of the
Purchaser.

       8.5 [INTENTIONALLY DELETED]

       8.6 Employee Form W-2. Seller and Purchaser agree that Purchaser has
purchased substantially all the property used in Seller's trade or business, and
in connection therewith, Purchaser intends to employ at least some of the
individuals who immediately before the Closing Date were employed in such trade
or business by the Seller. Accordingly, pursuant to Rev. Proc. 96-60, 1996-2 CB
399, provided that Seller provides Purchaser with all necessary payroll records



for the calendar year which includes the Closing Date, Purchaser shall furnish a
Form W-2 to each Transferred Employee disclosing all wages and other
compensation paid for such calendar year, and taxes withheld therefrom, and
Seller shall be relieved of the responsibility to do so. Seller shall remain
responsible for Form W-2 reporting with respect to those current and former
Business Employees who do not become Transferred Employees.

       8.7 [INTENTIONALLY DELETED]

       8.8 Expenses. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each party
hereto shall pay its own expenses incidental to the preparation of this
Agreement, the carrying out of the provisions of this Agreement and the
consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that
Purchaser shall pay any filing fees imposed by governmental agencies as well as
any title insurance premiums, land survey costs, conveyance fees, and related
expenses. Purchaser shall reimburse Seller for all monies advanced or deposited
in connection with the LabelExpo 2002 trade show and shall assume all
obligations and commitments of Seller related thereto.

       8.9 Contents of Agreement; Parties in Interest; etc. This Agreement sets
forth the entire understanding of the parties hereto with respect to the
transactions contemplated hereby. It shall not be amended or modified except by
written instrument duly executed by each of the parties hereto. Any and all
previous agreements and understandings between or among the
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parties regarding the subject matter hereof, whether written or oral, are
superseded by this Agreement.

       8.10 Assignment and Binding Effect. This Agreement may not be assigned by
any party hereto without the prior written consent of the other parties;
provided, however, that Purchaser shall have the right to assign the Agreement
to a wholly-owned subsidiary so long as such assignment does not adversely
affect the tax free reorganization as contemplated under this Agreement. No
permitted assignment shall relieve or release the assignor of its obligations
under this Agreement. Subject to the foregoing, all of the terms and provisions
of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of and be
enforceable by the successors and assigns of Shareholders, Seller and Purchaser.

       8.11 Waiver. Any term or provision of this Agreement may be waived at any
time by the party entitled to the benefit thereof by a written instrument duly
executed by such party.

       8.12 Notices. Any notice, request, demand, waiver, consent, approval or
other communication which is required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing
and shall be deemed given only if delivered personally or sent by telegram or by
registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, as follows:

       If to Purchaser, to:       3M Company
                                  Engineered Adhesives Division
                                  Building 220-7E-01
                                  St. Paul, Minnesota  55144
                Attention:        Division Vice President

       With a required copy to:

                Office of General Counsel
                3M Company
                P.O. Box 33428
                St. Paul, Minnesota 55133

                Attention:  John J. Ursu
                            Senior Vice President
                            Legal Affairs

       If to Seller or Shareholders, to:

                Emulsion Technologies, Inc.
                1030 Lake Road
                Medina, Ohio  44256
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                Attention:  Richard L. Fowler and Gregory A. Lampe

                Richard L. Fowler
                =====================

                Gregory A. Lampe



                =====================

       With a required copy to:

                Brian M. O'Neill, Esq.
                Ulmer & Berne LLP
                1300 East Ninth Street
                Cleveland, Ohio  44114

                         AND
                         ---

                Brian W. FitzSimons, Esq.
                Arter & Hadden
                1100 Huntington Building
                925 Euclid Avenue
                Cleveland, Ohio  44115-1475

or to such other address as the addressee may have specified in a notice duly
given to the sender as provided herein. Such notice, request, demand, waiver,
consent, approval or other communication will be deemed to have been given as of
the date so delivered, telegraphed or mailed. In the event of any notice to
Seller or any Shareholder, such notice shall be sent to Seller and all
Shareholders.

       8.13 Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by and interpreted
and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Ohio. Each party hereby
expressly consents to the personal jurisdiction of, and waives any objection to
venue in, the state and federal courts located in Cuyahoga or Medina County,
Ohio for any lawsuit filed there arising from or related to this Agreement.

       8.14 No Benefit to Others. The representations, warranties, covenants and
agreements contained in this Agreement are for the sole benefit of the parties
hereto and, in the case of Article VI hereof, the other Indemnified Parties, and
their heirs, executors, administrators, legal
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representatives, successors and assigns, and they shall not be construed as
conferring any rights on any other persons.

       8.15 Headings, Gender and "Person." All section headings contained in
this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, do not form a part of this
Agreement and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this
Agreement. Words used herein, regardless of the number and gender specifically
used, shall be deemed and construed to include any other number, singular or
plural, and any other gender, masculine, feminine, or neuter, as the context
requires. Any reference to a "person" herein shall include an individual, firm,
corporation, partnership, trust, governmental authority or body, association,
unincorporated organization or any other entity.

       8.16 Schedules and Exhibits. All Exhibits and Schedules referred to
herein are intended to be and hereby are specifically made a part of this
Agreement.

       8.17 Severability. Any provision of this Agreement which is invalid or
unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall be ineffective to the extent of such
invalidity or unenforceability without invalidating or rendering unenforceable
the remaining provisions hereof, and any such invalidity or unenforceability in
any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in
any other jurisdiction.

       8.18 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of
counterparts and any party hereto may execute any such counterpart, each of
which when executed and delivered shall be deemed to be an original and all of
which counterparts taken together shall constitute but one and the same
instrument. This Agreement shall become binding when one or more counterparts
taken together shall have been executed and delivered by the parties. It shall
not be necessary in making proof of this Agreement or any counterpart hereof to
produce or account for any of the other counterparts.
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed this Agreement on the
date first above written.

3M COMPANY, a Delaware corporation



By:________________________

Its:________________________

EMULSION TECHNOLOGIES, INC.,
An Ohio corporation

By:__________________________

Its:__________________________

SHAREHOLDERS

___________________________
Gregory A. Lampe

___________________________
Richard L. Fowler

___________________________
Joyce E. Fowler, Trustee of the Richard L. Fowler
Retained Annuity Trust u/a August 31, 1998
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Exhibit 5.1

August 15, 2002

3M Company
3M Center
St. Paul, MN 55144

Re:  Registration Statement on Form S-3
- ----------------------------------

Ladies and Gentlemen:

I have examined the Registration Statement on Form S-3 to be filed by you with
the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about the date hereof (the
"Registration Statement") in connection with the registration under the
Securities Act of 1933, as amended, of 277,800 shares of common stock, par value
$0.01 per share (the "Shares") of 3M Company ("3M"). All of the Shares are
issued and outstanding and may be offered for sale for the benefit of the
selling stockholders named in the Registration Statement. I understand that the
Shares are to be sold from time to time at prevailing prices or as otherwise
described in the Registration Statement.

I have also examined the proceedings taken by you in connection with the
issuance of the Shares.

It is my opinion that the Shares are validly issued, fully paid and
non-assessable.

I consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration
Statement and further consent to the use of my name wherever appearing in the
Registration Statement, including the Prospectus constituting a part thereof,
and any amendments thereto.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Gregg M. Larson
- -------------------
Gregg M. Larson
Assistant General Counsel



EXHIBIT 15

Securities and Exchange Commission
450 Fifth Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20549

Commissioners:

We are aware that our reports dated April 22, 2002, and July 22, 2002,
respectively, on our reviews of interim consolidated financial information of 3M
Company and Subsidiaries (the "Company") for the three-month periods ended March
31, 2002 and 2001 and the three- and six-month periods ended June 30, 2002 and
2001, and included in the Company's Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31,
2002 and June 30, 2002, respectively, are incorporated by reference in the
Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3, for the registration of 277,800
shares of the Company's common stock.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Minneapolis, Minnesota
August 14, 2002



Exhibit 23.2

                       CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration
Statement on Form S-3 of our report dated February 11, 2002 relating to the
financial statements, which appears in the 3M Company Annual Report on Form 10-K
(formerly, Minnesota Mining and Manufacturing Company) for the year ended
December 31, 2001. We also consent to the references to us under the heading
"Experts" in such Registration Statement.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP
Minneapolis, Minnesota
August 14, 2002



Exhibit 24.1                        POWER OF ATTORNEY

           KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each of the undersigned, being a
director or officer of 3M Company (the "Company"), a Delaware corporation,
hereby constitutes and appoints W. James McNerney, Jr., Robert J. Burgstahler,
Patrick D. Campbell, Gregg M. Larson, John J. Ursu, and Janet L. Yeomans, and
each of them, his or her true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full
power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name,
place and stead in any and all capacities, to sign one or more Registration
Statements under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, on Form S-3 or such
other form as such attorneys-in-fact, or any of them, may deem necessary or
desirable, any amendments thereto, and all post-effective amendments and
supplements to such registration statement, for the registration of the number
of shares of the Company's common stock set forth in the registration statement,
in such forms as they or any one of them may approve, and to file the same with
all exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith with the
Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and
agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and
every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done to the end that such
Registration Statement or Registration Statements shall comply with the
Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the applicable Rules and Regulations
adopted or issued pursuant thereto, as fully and to all intents and purposes as
he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that
said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them or their substitute or
resubstitute, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have subscribed these presents this
14th day of May 2002.

<TABLE>

<S>                                                               <C>
         /s/      W. James McNerney, Jr.                                   /s/      Patrick D. Campbell
- --------------------------------------------                      -------------------------------------
W. James McNerney, Jr., Chairman of the                           Patrick D. Campbell, Senior Vice President and
Board and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer    Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial
and Director)                                                     Officer)

         /s/      Linda G. Alvarado                                        /s/      Ronald G. Nelson
- --------------------------------------------                      ----------------------------------
Linda G. Alvarado, Director                                       Ronald G. Nelson, Vice President and Controller

         /s/      Edward A. Brennan                                        /s/ Rozanne L. Ridgway
- --------------------------------------------                      -------------------------------
Edward A. Brennan, Director                                       Rozanne L. Ridgway, Director

         /s/      Vance D. Coffman                                         /s/ Kevin W. Sharer
- --------------------------------------------                      ----------------------------
Vance D. Coffman, Director                                        Kevin W. Sharer, Director

         /s/ Edward M. Liddy                                               /s/ Louis W. Sullivan
- -----------------------------------------------------             ------------------------------
Edward M. Liddy, Director                                         Louis W. Sullivan, Director

         /s/      Aulana L. Peters
Aulana L. Peters, Director

</TABLE>


